Exploring the physical activity experiences of women with a physical disability in India

# By

# Natasha Kaushik

Department of Kinesiology and Physical Education
Faculty of Education
McGill University, Montreal
August 2020

A thesis submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Master of Arts

© Natasha Kaushik 2020

# **Table of Contents**

Table of Contents	2
List of Tables	5
List of Figures	5
Abstract	6
Résumé	7
Acknowledgments	8
Preface and Contributions of Authors	10
Chapter 1: Introduction	11
1.1 Background	11
1.2 Models of disability	12
The medical model	12
The social model.	13
The social-relational model	14
1.3 Purpose of the proposed study	15
Chapter 2: Literature Review	16
2.1 Overview of disability	16
2.2 Physical activity and disability	17
2.3 Disability, physical activity and women	19

2.4 The Indian context: Disability, women, and physical activity	24
2.5 Significance of the proposed project	28
Chapter 3: Manuscript	30
Introduction	31
Methods	34
Community consultation	34
Design	35
Researcher position: Working with Indians with a disability	36
Philosophical assumptions	36
Participants	37
Data collection methods and procedures	38
Brief introduction.	39
Go-along interview.	39
Observations.	40
Post-observation interview	41
Photographs	41
Data analysis	42
Data management	42
Narrative analysis	43
Justification of rigor	45
Results and Discussion	46
Participant description	46
Narrative analysis	46

The multifaceted explorer.	46
Considerations within the Indian context.	49
Spreading my wings	51
Considerations within the Indian context.	56
Better me for a better you	58
PR: Fame and recognition.	61
KP: Creating an athletic identity	62
Altruistic pursuits.	65
Considerations within the Indian context.	68
Overarching look at the narratives	69
Ethical and methodological considerations	73
Conclusion	74
Table 1	76
References	77
Appendices	108
APPENDIX A – Recruitment Script	108
APPENDIX B – Interview Guide	109
APPENDIX C – Participant Consent Form	110
APPENDIX D – Statement for Photography	113
APPENDIX E – Demographic Questionnaire	

# **List of Tables**

Table 1. Demographic information of participants ... see page 76

# **List of Figures**

Figure 1. A photo of two sport wheels at the tennis court ...see page 56

Figure 2. A photo of KP's canine companion at the basketball stadium ... see page 66

#### Abstract

Background: Although there is empirical evidence to show that physical activity participation has numerous benefits for women with a disability, little information is available on these experiences within a majority world context, such as in India. Given that women with a disability face multiple obstacles, this study aimed exploring the experiences of physical activity of women with a physical disability in India. Methodology: Five women with a physical disability in India were interviewed in person and through go-along interviews. Observations were made at the site of physical activity and photographs and field notes were taken throughout the process. A dialogical narrative analysis was used to interpret the women's experiences via three narratives. Results: The multifaceted explorer focussed on physical activity as a means to means to enhance health, friendships, and happiness. Spreading my wings storied physical activity as a transformative agent that allowed for discovering of opportunities and personal growth. Better me for a better you told the story of breaking boundaries and emerging as pioneers through physical activity participation. Conclusion: The three narratives highlighted how physical activity enabled and fostered empowerment, social support and a sense of belonging. These insights highlighted the need for physical activity interventions for women with a disability in India and other majority world countries.

#### Résumé

Introduction: Bien qu'il existe des données scientifiques démontrant les bienfaits de l'activité physique chez les femmes ayant un handicap physique, peu d'information est disponible en ce qui concerne ces femmes dans un contexte mondial. Étant donné les différents désavantages sociaux que les femmes ayant un handicap physique rencontrent, cette étude a pour but d'explorer les expériences vécues de cette population au sujet de leur participation à l'activité physique en Inde. Méthode: Cinq femmes indiennes avec un handicap physique ont été interviewé en personne. De plus, les chercheurs ont observé ces femmes lorsqu'elles faisaient de l'exercice et des photographies et des notes ont été prises tout au long du processus. Une analyse dialogique a été utilisé afin d'interpréter les expériences vécues de cette population à travers trois récits narratifs. Résultats: L'exploreur aux multiples facettes identifie l'activité physique comme étant un moyen d'améliorer la santé, les amitiés, ainsi que le bonheur. Déployer mes ailes a identifié l'activité physique comme étant un agent transformateur qui a permis de découvrir des opportunités ainsi que d'apporter une croissance personnelle. Une meilleur moi pour un meilleur toi raconte une histoire qui se concentre sur le repoussement des limites personnelles ainsi que sur l'émergence en tant que pionniers grâce à la participation à l'activité physique. Conclusion: Les trois récits narratifs ont souligné l'importance de l'activité physique en ce qui concerne le développement de soi, le soutien social, ainsi que le sentiment d'appartenance. Ces observations ont mis en évidence la nécessité d'impliquer des interventions concrètes pour les femmes ayant un handicap physique qui sont physiquement actives en Inde et dans d'autre pays développés du monde.

#### Acknowledgments

To paraphrase from an ancient Indian *shloka* (verse), "It cannot be stolen by thieves nor taken away by kings. It cannot be divided and does not carry weight. The more regularly you spend it, the more you can accumulate. The wealth of knowledge is the most superior wealth of all."

I look back at the journey of putting together this thesis as one that has been illuminated by the wisdom, support, and guidance of some very special people without whom this would not have been possible:

First and foremost, my guide and mentor Dr. Shane Sweet who was instrumental in my decision to moving to Canada, joining the program at McGill and working on this topic. Thank you for giving me all the time, support, and guidance to bring this project to fruition. Your support both academically and outside of it has helped me evolve and develop over the last two years and I will always hold these learnings in good stead.

I would also like to thank committee members Dr. Amy Latimer-Cheung and Dr. Jordan Koch for their valuable guidance and suggestions. My gratitude to Veronica Allan for providing deep insights and valuable feedback throughout the narrative analyses process.

S. Vaidyanathan, the co-founder of the Ganga Foundation who has been the moving force in helping me operationalise this research. It is through him, the members of his team and network that I was able to gain access to the participants for this study in India. Thank you for the unstinting support and the empathy with which all my research needs were met.

To the wonderful women who participated in my study, thank you for your time and willingness to share with me your remarkable stories. I appreciate your participation in this project.

All my friends and colleagues at the TIE lab - your support, ideas and suggestions were most valuable in shaping and building my thoughts. My roommates...thanks for being so supportive, especially the walks, talks and food! A special mention to my best friend Miti for always being there and helping me get through tough times.

And last but not the least, my family. I dedicate this thesis to my *ajja* and *ajji* (grandparents), thank you for always believing and instilling courage in me. To my mother and sister - your love, support and encouragement means the world to me. I love you and miss you.

#### **Preface and Contributions of Authors**

N. Kaushik is the primary author and carried out the collection of data, writing and preparation of the thesis.

Dr. S.N. Sweet, Associate Professor, Department of Kinesiology and Physical Education, McGill University, the candidate's supervisor was actively involved in every step and decision made regarding the research study and the completion of this thesis. In addition, he was the critical friend for data analysis to ensure the comprehensiveness of this thesis.

V. Allan, Post-doctoral fellow, School of Kinesiology and Health Science, York University, was a contributing author for the manuscript and involved in the data analysis and interpretation of the results of this study. In addition, she was a critical friend, providing input on the interpretation of results.

#### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

## 1.1 Background

Physical activity as a means to increasing the health and well-being of individuals with a disability has seen an increased priority around the world (World Bank, 2016). Despite this vast knowledge, rates of physical participation are much lower among individuals with than without a disability and even lower for women with a disability (Nosek et al., 2006; Rimmer, 2006). Girls and women with a disability comprise 19.2% of the world's population in which the majority (80%) reside in majority world countries (Sabatello & Schulze, 2013).

The term 'Majority world' is now being used instead of previous terminologies like 'developing' and 'third world' nations as it highlights the fact that the majority of the global population resides in these parts of the world (World Bank, 2016). These old terminologies often meant that development and progress had a specific standard (often set by countries in the West) that had to be adhered to by countries around the world (Reese et al., 2012). Using the term majority world can help counter negative and marginalizing implications within the conventional research discourse (Bartlett et al., 2010).

Despite this staggering figure of women in majority world countries, laws and policies accommodating needs such as access to recreational resources for women with a disability are largely non-existent at both national and international levels (Kim, 2013). Recognizing this deficit, one of the Millennium Developmental Goals (MDGs) by the year 2030 is the promotion of physically active lifestyles for high risk sub-groups such as women with a disability from majority world countries (WHO, 2018; UN 2016). In India, women with a disability are discouraged from participating in sport or physical activities due to traditional norms and culture. This in turn leads to families and community fearing that these women will relinquish the traditional roles expected

of them (Dawn, 2014; Seth & Dhillon, 2019). As such, physical activity rates are low and little knowledge as to the physical activity experiences of Indian women living with a physical disability exists.

A vast range of sociocultural factors and conditions like gender, family background, societal circumstances, financial support, the surrounding environment and access to opportunities like physical activity impact the lives of individuals with a disability (Martin, 2013; Rimmer, 2006). Each of these factors can be contextualized depending on the various perspectives and models of the disability discourse.

## 1.2 Models of disability

There are several conceptual models of disability that underpin our assumptions, influences and approaches as researchers (DePauw, 2000). These models can help us understand how the disability discourse has changed and adapted over the years, impacting several areas – policy change (specifically physical activity participation in the disability population). I outline below the various strengths and limitations of three models – medical model, social model and the social-relational model and their scope within this research study.

The medical model. One of the earliest approaches to understanding disability, the medical model focused heavily on the individual's impairment as the source of disability (Oliver, 1995). This model views disability as a bodily limitation and medical interventions and treatments are required to "fix" the individual, helping them overcome this personal tragedy (Fisher & Goodley, 2007; Marks, 1997). There is no autonomy provided as treatment is carried out by specialists with the intention of caring for and protecting the person with disability, to restore 'normal functioning' (Shyman, 2016).

Looking within the physical activity and disability sport literature, Legg & Steadward (2011) suggested that "a medical model in which sport was used for the purposes of rehabilitation" (p. 1099), making it the predominant model originally used to understand the experiences of athletes with disability within the Paralympic movement. However, the medical model is not the only way to understand participation in physical activity as other scholars have drawn on various models (Smith & Bundon, 2018). The medical model his model is also said to dehumanize individuals with disability due to limitations placed on their participation and involvement (Goering, 2002). Several negative implications for persons with disability – reduced psychosocial well-being, feelings of helplessness and negative perceptions of ability have been associated with the inherent medicalization of this approach (Brittain, 2004; Goering, 2015).

The social model. This model of disability focused on differentiating bodily impairment and disability imposed by social structures, resulting in a 'de-biologisation' that was prominent within the medical model (Hughes & Paterson, 1997; Oliver, 2013). There were also clear distinctions made between *impairment* (physical or functional limitation of the body) and *disability* (loss or prevention of participation in social and recreational activities due to physical and social barriers; Oliver, 1990). Shakespeare (1997) argues that the social model conceptualized disability as being socially imposed in addition to biological impairment. This distinction led to a paradigmatic shift, wherein people were no longer viewed as being disabled by their bodies, but rather by society (Barton, 2006).

There was an increased focus on breaking the link between the body and social positioning, thus focusing on the real cause of disability, i.e. discrimination and prejudice

(Oliver & Barnes, 2010). Within the context of physical activity participation, Tregaskis (2004) found that the social model can be effective in creating a physical activity environment where there is an active collaboration between persons with and without a disability to create inclusive programmes as the model focuses on resolving external barriers to access and inclusion.

Despite making strides and addressing the limitations of the other models, critics have argued about how the social model was adopted. Social structures were not the only cause of disability as explained through the social model (Haegele & Hodge, 2016). It was argued that the separation of *impairment* and *disability* did not account for the life experiences of persons with an individual difference (Haegele & Hodge, 2016; Palmer & Harley, 2012). A more holistic approach that accounts for both internal and external factors can help contextualize our understanding of disability (Terzi, 2004).

The social-relational model. The social-relational model of disability emerged as a breakaway from the binaries that were proposed by the social model (Thomas, 2007). This approach was seen as a critique of the social model that took into account social, political, and economic factors that accounted for disability, along with psychological and cultural terms (Smith & Bundon, 2018). The social-relational model of disability accounts for both internalized (feelings worthlessness or inferiority) and externalized (physical inaccessibility) forms of oppression against individuals with a disability (Thomas, 2004). The social-relational model acknowledges the complexity of disability, recognizing the interplay between limitations to active participation and involvement, the biology of impairments and psychosocial factors (Reeve, 2004). Although this approach addresses most of the limitations presented by the medical and social models, critiques mention that

this model is weakly linked to the critical disability theory it emerged from (Berghs et al., 2019; Reindal, 2008). However, the biggest strength of the social-relational model is its ability to emphasize the personal experiences of individuals who live with impairment (Meekosha & Shuttleworth, 2009; Perrier et al., 2013).

The social-relational approach is merited in understanding disability within a majority world context (Reiter, 2008), gender (Sang et al., 2016; Thomas, 2004) exercise and health psychology (Haslett et al., 2017; Leroux et al., 2013; Martin, 2013). When coupled with other approaches, the social-relational model can provide valuable insights into how social oppression and psycho-social well-being can be impaired, especially in ways that limit physical activity and parasport options (Smith, 2013). Through this lens, the social-relational model of disability can highlight the various components of social oppressions, gender norms, and physical activity experiences of individuals with a disability.

# 1.3 Purpose of the proposed study

The purpose of my research was to explore the physical activity experiences of women with a physical disability living in India. The research questions that guided this study were: What are the physical activity experiences of women with a physical disability in India? What role do sociocultural factors play in shaping these physical activity experiences?

#### **Chapter 2: Literature Review**

#### 2.1 Overview of disability

An estimated one billion people around the world live with a disability (WHO, 2018). The United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific estimates that over 690 million individuals with a disability live in Asian countries (UNESCAP, 2017). Most of these individuals are poor and have limited to no access to basic services, including physical activity and rehabilitative facilities. Only about 11 per cent of persons with a disability receive some sort of aid or help within majority world counties like India (Pal, 2011). Rates of disability are increasing due to ageing populations and an increase in chronic health conditions (UNDESA, 2018). Some of the most common etiologies resulting in physical disability are genetic and chromosomal defects, prematurity and complications of pregnancy and acquired causes like accidents (Gargiulo & Bouck, 2017). Research has shown that lifestyle factors, such as physical activity, can diminish secondary complications and postponing effect against a disability (Berk et al., 2006; Gerst et al., 2011).

Within a majority world context, barriers to physical activity participation impact both (i) creating activity amenities for people with a disability and (ii) using sport and physical activity programs to reach wider development goals. The use of physical activity and sport programs for individuals with a disability in the majority world can be valuable, as the focus is on exploring and focusing on their abilities to perform in sport or exercise related tasks (Parnes & Hashemi, 2007).

# 2.2 Physical activity and disability

Physical activity can be defined as any movement by the body that is produced by skeletal muscles and results in energy expenditure (Caspersen, 1985). Thus, the concept of physical activity encompasses daily living and activities that require energy exertion, fitness, exercise, as well as recreational, leisure time physical activity and competitive sports (Kruk, 2009). Leisure time physical activity (LTPA) refers to those activities that require physical exertion, such as playing a sport, exercising at a gym, walking or a wheeling, often during one's free time (Bouchard et al., 2012). Hence, the focus of physical activities in the context of this thesis is one of leisure-time physical activity.

Physical benefits associated with engaging in physical activity include reduced risk for chronic diseases like heart disease, obesity and hypertension, reduced secondary complications arising from functional limitations, and prevention of mental health disorders like depression and anxiety for individuals with a disability (Keysor, 2003; Netz et al., 2005; Murrock & Graor, 2014). Participation in physical activity for persons with a disability can also help with overall psychological well-being and improved quality of life (Groessl et al., 2019; Shirazipour et al., 2020; Sweet et al., 2012).

Enhancing one's sense of self, developing vital social skills, building relationships outside of family, and gaining independence have been cited as important reasons for persons with a disability to engage in physical activity (Stănescu, 2014; Stapleton et al., 2017). Actively participating in physical activity can represent a role that is valued socially and can help individuals with a physical disability diminish the stigma of having a disability (Anastasiou & Kauffman, 2011). Such involvement can compensate for a

socially contested attribute, in that stereotypes underlying the stigma of a 'disabled' body are challenged (Page et al., 2001).

Findings by Stone and colleagues (2019) suggested that athletic and elite sport statuses of adults with physical disability could help counter the stereotypes commonly applied to this group. Similarly, Page et al. (2001) found that belonging to a sports club or team helped athletes with a disability feel part of a special group, to be comfortable and to share a language that differentiated them from others. Physical activity participation for adults with a disability was seen an effective means to minimize, or manage, the stigma they were faced with, due to their disability (Kruk, 2009). Gainforth et al. (2013) found that being an independent exerciser elicited positive judgements of warmth and physical competency in persons with a disability by able-bodied individuals. Hence, physical activity participation could be a way of diminishing stereotypes often faced by people with a physical disability.

Despite the benefits of physical activity on health and the need to adopt an active lifestyle, literature shows that there is a lack of physical activity in individuals with a disability (Bossink et al., 2019; Rimmer & Rowland, 2008; Martin Ginis & Hicks, 2007). Prevalence rates show 46% of people with a disability in the US are physically inactive and not meeting criteria for adequate amounts of physical activity for health benefits (Carroll et al., 2014). The WHO (2018) estimates that 30% of adults are physically inactive in South-Asian countries. In addition, a rising incidence of disability, particularly in the majority world has the potential to place further burdens on governments and health care systems. Physical activity can be a low cost and effective means to foster positive health and well-being, social inclusion and community building; challenging negative perceptions attached

to disability within the majority world at a social and personal level (Deshmukh, 2016). For example, a program run by the foundation Handicap International in Bangladesh found a significant change in the villagers' attitude toward children with a disability after they observed them playing adapted sports along with their peers. They were more empathetic and understood the importance of physical activity in fostering autonomy and growth in the children (IWGS, 2007). Similarly, Richardson and colleagues (2017) found that wheelchair tennis was a viable means to promote psychosocial well-being in persons with a disability across six majority world countries in Europe, Asia and Africa. Transferability of skills, developing a sense of confidence and enhanced resilience were reported as a result of engaging in physical activity. Participating in wheelchair sport allowed for the exploration of the meanings behind sporting experiences in the context of living with a disability in a majority world country. By identifying as an athlete, participants were able to challenge the negative cultural narratives of a disability (Gainforth et al., 2013).

## 2.3 Disability, physical activity and women

Rates for physical activity participation also vary by sex/gender as women with a disability have lower rates in comparison to men with a disability (Murtagh & Hubert, 2004; Wisdom et al., 2010). Studies show that 93% of women with a disability do not participate in sport or physical exercise and women make up only one-third of athletes with a disability in international competitions (Parnes & Hashemi, 2007). Fekete and Rauch (2012) found that women with a disability, particularly those living alone, reported a lack of social support as a barrier to engage in physical activity. Gender differences in participation in physical activity affirms that women with a disability are an underserved population (Bélanger et al., 2002). Despite possessing adequate skills and knowledge, the

life experiences of women with a physical disability are often sidelined, limiting them socially, structurally, and culturally (Muthukrishna et al., 2009; Tuomi et al., 2015). In addition to facing discrimination from a disability standpoint, women with a disability face discrimination on the grounds of gender. Hence, women with a disability are doubly oppressed (Traustadottir, 2006).

Women with physical a disability tend to be stereotyped and their individual identity and agency tends to be relegated (Coleman et al., 2015; Parker & Yau, 2012). They are also seen as possessing stereotyped personality traits for their gender and disability, such as passivity and vulnerability (Nario-Redmond, 2010). Restricted access, poor environmental provisions and lack of familial support prevent women with a physical disability from forming self-help groups and community-based systems to enhance their well-being (Rehman, 1999). Ironically, emotional coping, emotional venting and social support have been identified as the most common strategies for support in women with a disability (Kassah et al., 2014; Reynolds & Prior, 2003). The discrimination against women with a disability can further limit opportunities for equal participation in economic, social and political spheres in life and these are often met with cultural and societal stigmas and norms (Wilson-Kovacs et al., 2008; Habib, 1995). Engaging in physical activity can be a means to therapeutic gains, maintaining mental health and coping with several restrictions imposed by this social discrimination (Deegan & Brooks, 1985; Shapiro & Martin, 2010).

Women with a disability in the majority world are at risk for further discrimination. Findings show that 22% of women in lower income countries have a disability compared to 14% in higher income countries (WHO, 2011). Hence, women with a disability in

countries like India are a multiple minority group and are categorized as being at a triple jeopardy for discrimination; as they are women, live with a disability, and reside in the majority world (Dawn, 2014; UNESCAP 2017). A "multiple minority group" can be defined as a group of individuals who have been singled out by members of society are given unequal and differential treatment. This discrimination is exacerbated as women with a disability are defined as members of more than one minority group, often facing a collection of discriminations (McDonald et al., 2007).

As such, researching women with a disability living in the majority world, such as India, would help understand their experiences of living with a disability and may help identify ways to limit, and/or cope with discrimination. There is an urgent need to continue to research the lived experiences of women with a disability as they have been largely ignored by communities, societies and movement (Soldatic & Johnson, 2019; Townsend et al., 2018; Yoshida, 2009). This underrepresentation is especially problematic, since women with physical a disability make up about three-fourth of the disability population in lowand middle-income countries (WHO, 2011). There are additional challenges in conjunction to this minority status, as there are no female disability-specific support services, and the limited mainstream services lack the appropriate knowledge and tools to include women with a disability sufficiently in these countries (Astbury & Walji, 2014). Several studies highlight the marginalization of women with a disability. Eighty percent of women with a disability in the Philippines were found to have no employment and were heavily dependent on others for their basic needs (UNESCAP, 2017). Zambian women with a disability were excluded from reproductive health education programs due to the assumption that they were not sexually active and did not require reproductive health

services (Smith et al., 2004). Interviews with women with a disability in Cameroon showed that they faced both physical and attitudinal barriers, lived in poverty and felt that they lacked opportunities for gaining an education, finding employment, and forming meaningful social ties (Kiani, 2009).

This marginalization of women with a disability can be extended to opportunities for physical activity participation as well. In a report ordered by the Office for Women in Sport and Recreation (OWSR) in Australia, Phillips and colleagues (2018) found that top executives in the sporting world were unable to identify factors and barriers that exclusively affected physical activity participation in women with a disability. This lack of awareness exists in spite of a vast majority of studies highlighting barriers to women's participation in physical activity. Rimmer et al. (2000) found that 84 percent of African-American women cited poor funding and cost of the exercise program as barriers to physical activity participation. Anderson et al. (2005) found that girls and young women with a disability did not have valuable role models to interact with and support in their physical activity programs. Gender stereotyping and a lack of social support were found to be major deterrents to their physical activity engagement for adolescent girls a disability in their organized recreation programmes (Anderson, 2009; Sherry & Rowe, 2020).

A complex interplay of poverty, gender and sociocultural norms in a majority world context make women with a disability a particularly underserved population. There is a greater restriction on their well-being due to lack of awareness and access to opportunities in employment, education, and social life. Engaging in physical activity can have a positive impact and reduce isolation, provide support, and improve their participation in community life (Obst & Stafurik, 2010). However, within the studies about

women and disability, experiences with sport and physical activity have often been ignored (Blinde & Taub, 1999). Specifically, the intersection of gender, disability, and physical activity participation has rarely been explored. The experiences of women with a disability have been limited to the scope of home and employment (Dhar, 2009). Existing research exploring the experiences of women with a disability in sport and physical activity has often focused on participants in organized sport or elite level athletes, not on the recreational and social benefits (Spencer-Cavaliere & Peers, 2011).

Despite the advantages of physical activity participation for women with a disability, there are also possible drawbacks that can prompt further social exclusion. Physical activity programs were seen as a further means of segregation, and not useful for overall social inclusion, specifically among minority status women like African Americans (Rimmer et al., 2000). According to Guthrie and Castelnuovo (2001), physical activity may be used by women with physical a disability to manage their disability in at least two different ways: (1) as exercise done to serve the external purpose of beauty, normalization, health, and (2) to serve in the management a disability related oppression at an individual level. However, most of the women in the above study did not find physical activity helpful in coping with a disability discrimination or accepting a disability. Women reported that they were not participating in physical activity to challenge inherent notions of ableism and had no interest in being social change agents via their activities. Physical activity was a means to better health and prevent secondary impairments associated with their disability (Guthrie & Castelnuovo, 2001). It can be postulated that this notion of serving selfinterests holds true in cultural contexts like India, where women with a disability are discouraged to participate in sport or physical activities because their families and

community fear that these women will relinquish their traditional gender roles (Taub et al., 2003).

### 2.4 The Indian context: Disability, women, and physical activity

Within most of South Asia and India, a disability is largely seen as a product of cultural deterrents like stigmas, religious and superstitious beliefs, which are coupled with structural impediments such as poverty, lack of development, illiteracy, unemployment and gender biases (Dhungana, 2007; Mehrotra, 2013; Thomas & Thomas, 2002). Gender equity is an issue for most women, given the socio-cultural practices and traditional attitudes of the majority world (Ghai, 2019; Dawn, 2013b). Therefore, several issues that are faced by women in a male dominated, majority world societies, such as limited access to education and employment, the problems arising from traditional cultural practices that tend to seclude women from public life also have an impact on women with a disability (Jayachandran, 2015; Williams et al., 2017). Gender roles are determined by historical, religious, ethnic, economic, and cultural factors and women are expected to take the responsibility for domestic chores (Thomas & Thomas, 2002).

Due to the imposition of these gender roles and norms, women with a disability tend to be judged and perceived as incapable of performing traditional roles of wife, mother and home-maker, even if they may be able to do so in reality (Mookerjee, 2019; Thomas & Thomas, 2002). Women with a disability contributing to household responsibilities are not recognized as having a disability as they are clearly 'able' to contribute and work (Elwan, 1999). Qualitative interviews with 30 women with a physical a disability in Nepal explored the impact of a disability on their lived experiences. The authors concluded that women with a disability were prevented from accessing privileges

due to discrimination, poverty, poor familial support and negative attitudes. Lack of social support, illiteracy, and extreme poverty conditions added to the vulnerability on these women. (Dhungana, 2006). Daruwalla et al., (2013) found that women with a disability often felt excluded from mainstream activities. Growing up with a disability, many had been left out of family functions, religious festivals, sports, and extracurricular school activities. They had also been taunted and had limited numbers of peer relationships. One of the outcomes of a marginalized status was invisibility, silence being a conscious form of violence. Women with a disability described experiences in which family members had negated their identity and existence (Dhungana, 2006). Their narratives were often described by difficulties in resolving their identities against disapproval and internalized guilt.

In light of these socially constructed gender roles, Indian women with a physical disability are often seen as incapable of fulfilling the role of a traditional 'Indian woman' (Mehrotra, 2013). A traditional 'Indian woman' are typical characterized as women who complete domestic and caregiver responsibilities (Bora & Saikia, 2015; Addlakha, 2008). A woman with a disability would be perceived as one who is unable to perform her traditional roles of wife, mother and home-maker, even if she may be able to do so in reality (Addlakha, 2006; Thomas & Thomas, 2005). For example, a woman with a physical disability is seen as one in need of physical assistance in self-care herself, and therefore unable to carry out the domestic tasks that require movement and physical labour. Women with a disability may struggle against negative stereotyping in an attempt to develop a positive sense of self within bodily and societal limitations, a struggle that does not often leave room for one's individuality (Addlakha, 2008; Ghai & Johri, 2008).

Having a social network is important to the well-being of all people, especially in collectivistic cultures like India, yet women with a disability are often deprived of this vital social support (Mehrothra, 2008). Restricted access to provisions along with mobility impediments were an hampering factor in the participation of women with a disability in community life. The families of women with a disability tend to be over-protective, preventing them from venturing out of the house, for fear of exploitation due to their disability (Rao, 2008). Superstitious beliefs cause women with a disability to be considered inauspicious and are confined to their homes, without being able to play the traditionally expected roles; leading to feelings of isolation, loneliness and low self-esteem (Das, 2010; Edwardraj et al., 2010).

By providing women with a disability the opportunity to compete and display their ability, physical activity helps to reduce gender stereotypes and negative perceptions associated with such women (Taub et al., 2004). Physical activity can create a more equitable and empowering environment for these women, giving them confidence to pursue goals in other areas of their life. In addition to the health benefits, physical activity engagement in women with physical a disability may have self-presentational advantages (Arbour et al., 2007). Physical activity participation whether recreational or professional offers an opportunity to see oneself as capable and levelling the playing field for being included in the 'able' rather than 'disabled' category (French & Hainsworth, 2001).

Hence, there is unique opportunity to position physical activity as a way to achieve a differentiation – where physical activity pursuits have been the preserve of the privileged within Indian society (Mintel, 2019). However, there have been poor provisions for rights related to recreational activities within the Indian context. In 2007, a national policy was

enunciated for the development of parasport in the country, but it found little mention of disability sports, and in the years following only a small budget has been allocated for all disability sports in a country where the number of persons with a disability are high (Shenoy, 2013). Persons with a physical disability are unable to enjoy leisure activities on a fair basis – as transportation systems and buildings continue to lack barrier-free access, a problem which has not been addressed on a consistent basis by the Indian government (Chennapragada & Jain, 2020). Despite the barriers, bringing the two aspects of disability and physical activity participation can give way to a new dimension of independence and growth for persons with a disability.

A study by Afsal (2017) found that participating in multiple sports like chess, cricket, football, volleyball, and athletics improved the confidence and positivity of men with visual impairments in the state of Kerala, India. Similarly, Ghosh and Datta (2012) found that engaging in physical and sport related activities had a significant impact on the functional well-being of children with intellectual a disability. However, research exploring the role of physical activity among women with a disability in the Indian context remains limited. One study provided some insights into the experiences of women with a disability engaging in physical activity, and specifically in a sport context. Seth and Dhillon, (2019) compared the sporting experiences of female athletes with visual impairments with athletes without a disability in New Delhi, India. Athletes with a disability reported several psychosocial benefits of engaging in sport – improved health, discipline, persistence, and expressed a strong athletic identity. The women also reported feeling a greater sense of positivity, ability to deal with family and societal pressures and higher self-esteem. Given the gender biases and traditional norms of Indian society, most

women believed that engaging in physical activity opened up new avenues and opportunities to break stereotypes associated with a disability (Seth & Dhillon, 2019). Despite praise and recognition from sport participation and the numerous other benefits, several women reported a lack of social and financial support as barriers to their continued engagement. Developing strong bonds with teammates and meaningful relationships with peers were associated with sport participation. Engaging in sport was seen as a means to express oneself and break boundaries for these Indian women para-athletes.

However, the Seth and Dhillon (2019) study focused on competing athletes and not on recreational physical activity. It is imperative to obtain experiences of varied physical activity experiences from women with a disability to enrich the understanding of physical activity participation. The creation of programs and opportunities for Indian women with a disability to engage in physical activity remains impossible without capturing these experiences. This lack of inclusion and understanding of physical activity and sport participation among Indian women with a disability was further exemplified in the 2012 Paralympics Games. "The Indian contingent at the 2012 Paralympics did not have a single female athlete. While officials say this boils down to qualification woes, the problem runs much deeper. Most schools and colleges lack basic sporting facilities for the disabled and the ones which do rarely encourage women with a disability to participate" (Pandey, 2012, para 2). Evidently, there is a need to undertake an in-depth exploration of physical activity participation experiences of Indian women with a disability.

# 2.5 Significance of the proposed project

Generalizing research findings that have been undertaken in the minority world context on the role of physical activity participation in women with a disability to an Indian

context may not be appropriate due to the vast sociocultural differences between the two. As such, understanding how women with a physical disability experience physical activity and how it impacts their life, participation in society, and well-being has not been fully researched. Due to the availability of access and opportunities to participate in sport and physical activity programs, women with a disability in India may have a different perspective in comparison to women with a disability in North American societies (Seth & Dhillon, 2019).

Given that physical activity is meant to enhance lives and break down social barriers, it could form a part of larger affirmative actions (Frisby & Millar, 2002). The participants in this study could provide valuable inputs on how physical activity experiences have helped or hindered their lives, within the sociocultural context of India. This study could highlight the need for physical activity interventions for women with a disability in India and prompt further research.

# **Chapter 3: Manuscript**

Exploring the physical activity experiences of women with a physical disability in India

Natasha Kaushik MSc, Veronica Allan PhD, Shane N. Sweet PhD

#### Introduction

The World Health Organization (WHO, 2018) estimates that 15% of the global population lives with some form of disability that limits functionality. Specifically, 20% of this population reside in countries of the majority world (i.e., the term to describe and remove the discourse that countries within Asia, Africa, and Latin America are less developed or advanced than the West; Akpovo et al., 2018; Bartlett et al., 2010). Living with a disability in a majority world country could exacerbate disability due to poor socioeconomic conditions (Mitra et al., 2013). Further, 80% of all women with a disability reside in majority world countries like India ("Women with Disabilities Fact Sheet", United Nations Enable, 2017). Women with a disability in a majority world country are categorized as being at a risk for a triple oppression because they are women, have some form of disability, and the sociocultural space they occupy (Astbury & Walji, 2014; Waldrop & Stern, 2003). Owing to this triple jeopardy, women with a disability in majority world countries have difficulties accessing resources to heath care, education, and housing (Kothari et al., 2006; Smith et al., 2004; Van Rooy et al., 2012). Due to the imposition of attitudinal and sociocultural barriers, women with a disability in Cameroon said that they lacked opportunities to accessing education, finding employment, and forming social connections (Kiani, 2009). This relegation extends to participation and engagement in physical activity.

Despite not having statistics for physical activity participation in women with a disability within a majority world context, 93% of women with disability living in minority world countries like Canada and the United States have no physical activity engagement (Hsieh et al., 2017). These lower rates of disability are discouraging given research has shown that physical

activity participation can mitigate the negative impacts that accompany disability such as prejudice and inaccessible services (Rimmer & Rowland, 2008; Vries et al., 2012). Physical activity engagement has been associated with increased quality of life (Shirazipour et al., 2017), psychological well-being (Carmeli et al., 2005; Groessl et al., 2019) and improved social skills (Shields & Synnot, 2016; Tomasone et al., 2017). Participation in physical activity can also help individuals with a disability cope with the stigma and reinforce more affirmative views of having a disability (Anastasiou & Kauffman, 2011; Arbour et al., 2007) enabling them to display their abilities and competencies (Taub et al., 2004).

In a minority world context, studies have highlighted factors that contribute to lower physical activity participation in women with a disability compared to men with a disability (Murtagh & Hubert, 2004; Wisdom et al., 2010). Young women with a disability often do not have role models and encouragement to participate in physical activity programs (Anderson, 2009). Gender stereotyping and a lack of social support were found to be major deterrents to physical activity engagement in adolescent girls with a disability (Anderson, 2009; Sherry & Rowe, 2020). Particularly in African-American women with a disability, Rimmer and colleagues (2000) found that lack of funding and poor financial support were barriers to physical activity participation. Traditional gender norms and roles were seen as important inhibitors to physical activity engagement in Latino women with a disability in the United States (Nosek et al., 2008). The women in this study spoke of how luxury activities like physical activity could not be prioritized over household duties. This notion of self-serving interests (where physical activity pursuits are seen as a luxurious and self-indulgent) holds true in majority world contexts, and specifically within the Indian context.

In India, women with a disability are discouraged to participate in sport or physical activities because traditional norms and culture which leads to families and the community fearing that these women will relinquish the traditional roles expected of them (Dawn, 2014; Seth & Dhillon, 2019). Indian women with a disability are often stereotyped as being incapable and their identity and sense of self tends to be dismissed within society (Thomas & Thomas, 2002). A woman with a disability is perceived as one who is unable to perform her traditional roles of wife, mother and home-maker, even if she is capable (Addlakha, 2006). However, physical activity participation can be a means of coping with several restrictions imposed by these social limitations (Deegan & Brooks, 1985; Shapiro & Martin, 2010).

Studies are now emerging showing the potential impact of physical activity within an Indian context, but also highlights how little information is available. Studies among Indian men and children with a disability reported engaging in physical and sport related activities had a significant impact on the functional well-being and their confidence and positivity (Afsal, 2007; Ghosh & Datta, 2012). However, research exploring the role of physical activity among women with a disability in the Indian context remains scarce. For one, female Indian para-athletes expressed how sport was an empowering environment, giving them the courage to pursue goals in other areas of their life like employment and education (Seth & Dhillon, 2019). However, in the 2012 Paralympics Games, the entire Indian parasport contingent did not have a single woman athlete (Pandey, 2012). These studies among Indian women with a physical disability have solely focused on parasport and not on recreational or non-athlete perspectives. Given that physical activity for persons with a disability is recognized as a vital component to promoting or maintaining health, it

represents an important perspective for consideration when examining the concept of physical activity participation, particularly for women with a disability (Schinke & McGannon, 2014; Smith & Bundon, 2018) within a majority world context. The creation of programs and opportunities for Indian women with a disability to engage in physical activity remains impossible without capturing their experiences.

Women with a physical disability within India can have vastly different experiences with physical activity in comparison to minority world contexts. The experiences of women with a disability have been limited to the scope of home and employment within majority world contexts (Dhar, 2009). They have also been largely ignored by communities, societies and movements (Soldatic & Johnson, 2019; Townsend et al., 2018; Yoshida, 2009). Such exclusion results in the fact that the intersection of gender, a disability, and physical activity participation within a majority world context like India has rarely been explored.

The purpose of this study was to explore the physical activity experiences of women with a physical disability living in India. The study was guided by the following research questions: 1) What are the physical activity experiences of women with a physical disability in India? 2) What role do the broader sociocultural factors play in shaping these physical activity experiences?

#### Methods

## **Community consultation**

From the onset of my research project and while conceptualizing my research question, I was cognizant that knowledge is situated within the lived experiences of the individuals with a disability. I reached out to a community partner, the Ganga Foundation (providing rehabilitation, physical activity, and parasport programs to enriching the health

and well-being of persons with a disability in India) to have a conversation about key issues and topics that should be researched and would meet their needs as an organisation. They highlighted that exploring physical activity in women with a physical disability was an area needing an in-depth understanding.

#### **Design**

A qualitative method was used as the method of enquiry for this study. Qualitative research embraces the view that an individual's experiences and perceptions are unique (Aspers & Corte, 2019). Qualitative methods have been found to be particularly insightful in understanding experiences and conducting research with underserved populations like women with a disability (Muthukrishna et al., 2009); majority world contexts (Hartley & Muhit, 2003) and physical activity participation (Jaarsma & Smith, 2018). A narrative qualitative approach was used as the primary design for this qualitative study (Bradbury-Jones et al., 2017). We live by stories and narratives offer rich insights into selfhood, identity and the way we experience various contexts (Smith & Sparkes, 2008). Particularly within disability research, narratives have been an important tool in exploring the lived experiences of disability and physical activity (Smith & Sparkes, 2008). This narrative approach allows for a telling of stories to capture the personal meaning behind participation in physical activity (Smith & Sparkes, 2008). Narratives focus on interpreting written, oral or visual texts which have a "common storied form" (Riessman, 2008, p.11). There are multiple approaches to a narrative analyses and this study used the dialogical narrative analysis outlined by Frank (2012). Analysis techniques like structural, holistic – content, performative, dialogical were used in this study to identify narrative structures within the story (Frank, 2012; Smith & Sparkes, 2008).

# Researcher position: Working with Indians with a disability

I completed a Masters at Christ (Deemed to be) University in Bengaluru, India, with a focus on Clinical Psychology prior to coming to McGill University for a Master's of Arts in Kinesiology and Physical Education. As part of my Clinical Psychology program, I had the opportunity to intern at hospitals and a school for special needs children, where I was taught and saw how physical activity and positive motivation have a significant impact in creating a holistic life experiences for individuals with a disability. While employed as a manager and exercise coach at a national fitness facility in India, I was aware of how physical activity and sport interventions were reserved for 'able bodied' individuals, with no provisions for people with a disability.

Being an Indian woman myself, and community member, I am in a unique position to conduct this research project. I believe that understanding the experiences of these women and giving them a voice through my research is my responsibility as a student and researcher. I had previous experience in conducting qualitative analysis and interviews. My ability to speak multiple Indian languages and dialects of my native language helped enrich the interview process and understanding of the Indian context.

## Philosophical assumptions

This study used a qualitative research approach through a constructivist paradigm, assuming a relativist ontology, a subjectivist and transactional epistemology as its underlying assumptions (Guba et al., 1998) to explore the physical activity experiences of Indian women with a physical disability. Grounded in a relativist ontology, the reality of an individual is not understood as a single entity, rather, it is understood as multiple mental representations and realities of the world, which are shaped through life experiences

(Lincoln et al., 2011). The researcher within a subjectivist and transactional epistemology focusses on the 'passionate participant' and the goal of the inquiry is to 'understand the natural setting' and that we cannot remove ourselves from what we know (Denzin et al., 2006). Meaning and knowledge are created based on interdependent interactions between the individuals and the researcher (Sparks and Smith, 2014). Thus, the core of this approach focuses on the co-creation of knowledge between the interviewer and participant, such that "the knower and the known are interdependent" (Guba et al., 1998, p.12). Utilizing this approach is valuable within the disability discourse as it can be an appropriate framework for challenging the marginalization of persons with a disability (Bulk et al., 2017). Through this approach, participants have the opportunity to define themselves and share their experiences.

# **Participants**

A qualitative study design usually comprises a smaller pool of participants as the goal is to obtain an in-depth understanding of the phenomena under study (Braun & Clarke, 2013; Sparkes & Smith, 2014). The number of participants for a narrative study could be a single individual or a small group of people (Bradbury-Jones et al., 2017). Participants were identified via a purposive sampling method. This sampling method is considered feasible when particular groups of people are difficult to access or when certain types of individuals are uncommon in the population (Creswell & Miller, 2000). The criteria for this purposive sampling was women with a physical disability, who were physically active for a minimum of two years, living in India, travelling or commuting to their site of physical activity and could verbally express themselves either in English or Indian languages and dialects of Kannada (researcher's native language) and Tamil.

Upon receiving ethics approval from the McGill review ethics board, the Ganga Foundation and its affiliates were informed of the study's research ethic board approval. The co-founder of the Ganga Foundation contacted potential participants to gauge their interest in the study. If the women were interested, they were asked approval to share their contact information with me. Upon receiving their information, I contacted the women via phone and email about participating in the research project and informed them of its purpose. If they remained interested, I scheduled a time to meet with them while I was in India (see Appendix A). Interested and eligible participants signed the informed consent form (see Appendix C) before the interview. Participants' consent was be obtained on whether they agreed for their pictures to be taken along with the surroundings or not. I prepared a statement of purpose for photography in the event individuals in the public spaces objected to the photography (see Appendix E). Participants were informed of the freedom to withdraw their participation at any time during the course of the study. I collected a minimal amount of information (including name, age, type, years since living with a disability and type of physical activity) prior to their first interview via a demographic questionnaire (see Appendix D). Each participant was given a compensation of Rs. 1500 (CAD 20) for her time and participation in the study.

### Data collection methods and procedures

Multiple qualitative methods were used in this study to gather data. Denzin (2009) has suggested that employing multiple sources of data (triangulation) to enhance the research phenomenon. It allows the researcher to explore the research question with more intricacy, enriching the process of enquiry by in order to find the meaning that participants use to frame their world (Forsey, 2010; Sparkes & Smith, 2014). Since this study aimed at

exploring the physical activity experiences of women with a physical disability in India, multiple data collection methods were used: face-to-face interviews, go along interviews, observations, field notes, and photographs. The sequence of data collection for this study was a brief introduction interview, a go-along interview, observation, and a post-observation interview with photographs taken throughout.

Brief introduction. Each participant took part in a brief introductory, rapport building interview that lasted 15-30 minutes by the researcher at the participants' home (or other agreed area upon starting point, prior to the go-along interview). This interview focused on the participants general life experiences over time, addressing their life and physical activity stories in relation to broader social context (Schwandt, 1997). The interview protocol (see Appendix B) for this session largely focused on their current life situation, "Can you describe to me what your life experiences of living with a physical disability have been?" and their physical activity participation. The purpose of this introductory interview was twofold: a) ensuring that participants are eased into the interview process and as a precursor to go-along interview, b) to explore narrative structure in relation to participants' experiences of physical activity participation (i.e., charting the plotline of their narrative; Allan et al., 2018; Perrier et al, 2014).

Go-along interview. Next, the researcher accompanied the participants in their commute to the physical activity site (swimming pool, an open air basketball court, tennis court and an indoor basketball court), via modes that were comfortable and used by them regularly (adapted scooters, manual car, Uber, and chauffer driven). Exposing researchers and participants to novel environments and unforeseen socio-spatial settings through a goalong interview setting could help evoke spontaneous, engaging, and rich discussions

(Carpiano, 2009; Hein et al., 2008). Every participant completed an audio recorded interview, specific to the duration of their commute, during which the researcher accompanied the participant as they navigated the space between their homes and the site of physical activity. Using methods like the go-along when interviewing marginalized individuals can be beneficial, "given that the respondent serves as a 'tour guide' for the researcher, the go-along helps to reduce typical power dynamics that exist between the interviewer and interviewee" (Carpiano, 2009, p. 267). Go-along interviews thus may allow persons with a disability to reveal their processes of disablement, barriers in built environments, and how sociocultural practices shape exclusion (Blewett & Hanlon, 2016).

An interview guide was used to ask questions to the participants (see Appendix B), which probed both their commute ("Talk me through how you navigated this space. What were some of the considerations you made while making this movement/commute choice?) and physical activity experiences ("Describe the type of physical activities you undertake at the site you commute to and how long you have been pursuing it").

Observations. The women were observed in the physical activity contexts, which provided a picture of the women's lifestyles, social ties, state of mind, and experience within a physical activity setting. A note taking process was undertaken by the researcher onsite, which helped document how the women engaged and participated in the physical activity modality, how they interacted with others (coaches, trainers, staff, peers) during the activities, and how they navigated and maneuvered through the physical activity space. Photos were also taken at the site of the observation of the physical activity to supplement the researcher's data. Using an "active membership" of observation (Adler & Adler, 1994) allowed the researcher to fully be part of the two hours where she sat on a chair, in the

mud, on an open-air basketball court, watching women wheeling and playing basketball, communicating with each other in a way that was unique to them. This membership allowed the researcher to become more involved with the women's activities but not intrusively (Adler & Adler, 1994). Noted observations were also used to probe further discussion in the post-observation interview.

Post-observation interview. An interview was conducted after observing the women in their physical activity setting, where they reflected on their experiences, lasting about 15-20 minutes. Probes during this session included "How would you describe the activities of the last one hour?", "What were the highlights of today's session for you?". The researcher discussed the women's experiences during the physical activity session and asked follow-up questions from what she observed during their sessions. Bell et al. (2018) suggested that interviews combined with participant observation produces a richer understanding of the data to allow for a complete reflection of the research question.

Photographs. Visual methods have become increasingly popular with researchers within the sport and exercise domain not only as a way to represent but also collect data (Phoenix et al., 2010). This method of using photographs as a means to enhance studies within the disability space has also started gaining momentum. This researcher generated method of visual data collection uses various visual sources like pictures or photographs as a means by which the researcher can further explore important topics being seen or discussed, especially in diverse social and cultural contexts (Sparkes & Smith, 2014). Specifically, photographs can serve as a means to validate and enrich narrative analyses. The use of photos can provide significant insights into people's experiences and the

meanings they ascribe, giving us a visual depiction of their stories and narrative accounts (Ketelle, 2010).

For the purpose of this project, I took photos of the surroundings and participants during the go-along interviews and observations in the physical activity contexts, to supplement the data analysis. Additionally, I took photos of how the participants navigated the public spaces. These photographs served as an added source of data, enriching the interpretations of the narratives and served as a base for further understanding (Bourgeault et al., 2010).

# Data analysis

Data management. Following the interviews, the audio recordings were downloaded and saved onto a password-protected laptop. The audio files were encrypted prior to being transferred to an encrypted folder on the desktop (i.e., double encryption). Once the encrypted audio file was transferred to the encrypted folder, the version on the audio recorder was destroyed and each file was assigned a pseudonym to ensure confidentiality. Any other individuals who were photographed during the course of the goalong interviews, public places or at the site of physical activity were blurred in the photographs. The photos were transferred from a password protected phone to an encrypted folder onto the password protected laptop of the researcher and deleted from the device's phone gallery. On completion of data analysis, photos, interview files, and transcripts were stored on a password protected on the Theories and Interventions in Exercise and Health Psychology (TIE) Lab computer in Currie Gymnasium at McGill University. Interviews were transcribed verbatim and for the interviews conducted in the

regional languages. Each transcript was kept in its native language and any quotes were translated in English in the manuscript.

Narrative analysis. Narrative inquiry uses stories to describe human experience and action (Bourgeault et al., 2010). A narrative is particularly useful in disability studies, and can offer unique insights into impairment, accounts of personal, and social experiences (Goodley & Tregaskis, 2006; Smith & Sparkes, 2008). Narrative methods within disability studies are a useful approach as they enable participants to richly communicate experiences that are relevant and important to them (Bochner & Ellis, 2003). The analysis focused on participants' stories and descriptions of their experiences to direct the generation of insights. Here, the researcher takes a step back from the story and uses analytical techniques to think about its unique characteristics. The researcher may also draw upon theories and models to interpret the narratives (Phoenix & Sparkes, 2007). Drawing on the story analyst standpoint and employing narrative analytical techniques, a dialogical narrative analysis was used to interpret the stories in this study (Frank, 2012). This type of analysis mirrors what is being told (content) and the result of telling that story and its effects (O'Neill et al., 2014; Sparks & Smith, 2008). First, the narrative summaries of each of the participants was done inductively and then common themes across each of the women's stories was drawn up deductively. After employing the structural and analytical techniques as per the dialogical narrative analysis method (Frank, 2012) and drawing on a combination of narrative types within disability (Perrier et al., 2012; Sparkes & Smith, 2003), parasport (Allan et al., 2018) and physical activity (Smith & Sparkes, 2008) literature, the narratives in this study were created.

Using the steps outlined by Frank (1995) and Smith (2016), I first immersed myself in the data and indwelling was done. Indwelling involved reading the transcripts and listening to the recordings to create notes – to understand the position of the participant from an empathetic stance and reacquaint myself with the material (Maykut & Morehouse, 1994). The next step was to create a narrative summary for each participant individually. This summary included: a) a general overview of the participants background and life history of disability and physical activity experiences, b) a plotline of each participants' introductory interview story and identify some themes and foci – factors that influenced their physical activity participation and shape of their plots of both life experiences and physical activity (direction – stability, decline, or plateau; nature – positive or negative; identifiers – 'critical instances , 'transformation' or 'turning points'), c) an overarching narrative structure that summarized the trajectory of their stories, and d) reflective and analytical notes which helped interface between the participant's data, the researcher's interpretation and wider theory.

The third phase involved identifying the overall narrative themes both written and visually (through diagrams) within each narrative and to look for any overlapping or recurring themes across the summaries. The focus of identifying themes was on how participants' viewed their physical activity experiences (the crux of their stories) and the interactions with the environment and sociocultural circumstances of the context. During this stage, field notes and photographs taken during the course of the go-along interview and observations were used to supplement the data analysis. Participant's storylines that had similar thematic elements were grouped together to create an ideal narrative type and each narrative type was labelled (Perrier et al., 2014).

Analytical bracketing was used throughout the analysis process to shift between structure (how the story was being told at different timepoints within the interview) and content (the crux of the story). Alternating between structure and content within and across each narrative helped highlight both similarities and differences between participants and helped construct each narrative type as a whole (Perrier et al., 2014). Using this approach brought forth richness and versatility of each narrative, representing the women's story authentically.

## Justification of rigor

The rigor of the proposed project within a constructivist paradigm should not be judged by the conventional benchmarks of 'rigor' which includes validity, dependability, and objectivity rather by trustworthiness or authenticity (Sparkes & Smith, 2014). To ensure the rigor of the narratives, critical friends SS and VA read my narrative summaries and its interpretations carefully. They challenged me on the generated narrative types, how the themes would fit within and across the narratives during the analytical and of alternative interpretations of the data (Sparkes & Smith, 2014). The researcher maintained a reflexive diary, noting her feelings and experiences throughout the process, detailing her experiences both during and after interviews and observations. In order to ensure dependability, an audit trail was used to record the detailed description of the course of my research project and my decision-making processes. Photographs were used to construct the stories and were critical in shaping the narrative themes as they provided a richer framework and context to the women's physical activity experiences. In addition, the original transcript and audio records were kept.

#### **Results and Discussion**

### Participant description

I recruited five Indian women with congenital (n = 3) and acquired (n = 2) disability (see Table 1) and an age rage of 32 to 70 years. Participants' physical activity engagement at the recreational and competitive level ranged from 3 to 52 years (see Table 1). Three out of the five women were married and had two children each. Four women had a joint family (within Indian culture, it is common for individuals to live with members of the extended family like parents, grandparents and other relatives). Three women lived in the city while two lived in the suburbs. The diversity in language and geographical location allowed the researcher to capture stories from varying perspectives, adding to the richness of both their narratives and go along interviews.

### Narrative analysis

Three narratives were composed: 1) the multifaceted explorer, 2) spreading my wings, and 3) better me for a better you. Each narrative is described in detail below, accompanied by quotes from participants to support the corresponding stories.

Pseudonyms, in the forms of initials, were used to protect participants' identity.

The multifaceted explorer. The *multifaceted explorer* narrative type is represented by physical activity pursuits that are a part of a diverse life rather than on performance and establishing an athletic identity (e.g., Douglas & Careless, 2015). *The multifaceted explorer* can be summarized through: Physical activity helped me heal but now it is a fun and new way to enjoy my life. The main theme within *the multifaceted explorer* is diversity of experiences (Douglass & Carless, 2015), as physical activity is a means to enhance other areas of life: health, friendships, and keeping herself happy.

The multifaceted explorer narrative is composed of the story of one participant, CR. CR is an elderly woman—in her 70s—who acquired a spinal cord injury at the age of 11 due to a traumatic accident. Growing up in India at time where there was little to no resource availability, she had the opportunity to travel to England, where she was introduced to swimming and archery as part of her rehabilitation. Post rehabilitation, and well into her adulthood, CR continued to participate in several other forms of physical activity. However, swimming remains her primary mode of being physically active. CR described her adolescence and early adulthood as one of academic successes, becoming a successful chartered accountant and having a career in banking. Throughout this professional success, a passion for and involvement in physical activity remained: "I'm always keeping myself occupied with the plethora of activities and I feel a sense of peace and satisfaction when I swim or do my weight training." Even though she was given the opportunity to swim professionally, she declined. Now, in her late adulthood, the swimming pool serves as an avenue to meet others and socialize. Her participation in physical activity also serves as a facilitator for CR's community-related activities, such as becoming a key member of a disability organization.

The multifaceted explorer draws on a discovery narrative, which serves as an antithesis to performance (Douglas & Carless, 2006). The focus of a discovery narrative is on a full and versatile life where relationships, life experiences, and places are explored wholeheartedly. Discovery narratives are originally grounded in the stories of elite, ablebodied athletes (Douglas & Carless, 2006). More recently, they have also been identified in the stories of athletes with a physical disability at various developmental stages within sport (Allan et al., 2018). In the multifaceted explorer, the discovery narrative is being

extended to make sense of the physical activity experiences of an Indian woman with a disability. Specifically, physical activity engagement is seen as a part of a multifaceted self, describing a life full of people, places and experiences, and in which physical activity is used as a means to facilitate these experiences (Douglas & Carless, 2006, 2015).

Aligning with a discovery narrative, a central feature of the multifaceted explorer narrative is integration and continuity of physical activity within a person's life. For example, CR describes continuity in the role of physical activity throughout her life, and how it has contributed to her health and social life more broadly:

I've been doing it [swimming] since 1958...swimming has been my main activity as far as exercise is concerned and I do some weights also. So health wise, it has made a great impact ... it has given me a lot of stamina. I've also played lawn tennis, archery and table tennis.

As such, the main theme within the *multifaceted explorer*—diversity of experiences—directly aligns with the discovery narrative. Specifically, CR's narrative focused on discovering multiple opportunities. In describing her hobbies, physical activity is present along with a multitude of other activities like cooking, gardening, traveling, and stamp collecting, which help to constitute a fulfilling life. Physical activity also serves as a means to engage in social activities, which offered yet another dimension to her diverse life. Broadly speaking, CR says that physical activity "has been a very important factor in my success" both at a professional, recreational, and social level. It is also through physical activity that she met new individuals and became an advocate for disability rights.

I've made quite a few friends here at the pool and I enjoy interacting with them. I was never a great networker and I never knew any disabled persons and I wasn't

particularly bothered, and I was not into disability advocacy and all of that... You might have heard of Disabled Persons International, DPI. So, I became a member of that...so that is the time that I started meeting persons with disability.

Consistent with the literature, CR's narrative and the diversity of experiences theme demonstrate that physical activity participation can contribute to building meaningful peer relationships and developing a community network (Stapleton et al., 2017; Deshmukh, 2016). Her narrative also lends support to the work of Allan and colleagues (2018), who found that para-athletes that drew on the discovery narrative experienced opportunities to work alongside others with a disability. As a result, these athletes felt empowered and enabled with the tools to lead a successful life and contribute to the community, all while having fun. Reflecting on my interactions with CR, I realized that her experiences with physical activity and knowledge of disability came at a time when Indian society had little to no knowledge on both issues. As a result of her extensive knowledge, CR was on several disability committees and organizations throughout the India where she challenged several societal norms and boundaries around disability. Her forethought and insight into the physical and psychological benefits of physical activity for persons with disability was apparent through my discussions with her. She truly was a multifaceted explorer.

Considerations within the Indian context. Despite acknowledging the discovery piece that is associated with engaging in physical activity, CR alluded to physical activity as "still thought of, not as a health issue or helping you to live a healthy life, but as a very elite leisure activity, a luxury", "huge financial drain", and "at the bottom of the list". She is self-aware and acknowledges her privilege, citing that her financial independence and education are "very important factors" in her being able to access physical activity

programs. These experiences reflect the reality that, in India, physical activity for persons with disability is seen as a luxury because several other concerns (e.g., financial stability, physical independence, rehabilitation and medical expenses) become the priority and physical activity is not considered a way to improve health and resilience. CR's life experiences, from the time she was young, have been privileged. As a result, CR has been privy to the considerations of undertaking physical activity within the Indian context. Although there does seem to be a conscious understanding that physical activity can enhance lives and well-being for persons with a disability (Shirazipour et al., 2020), CR recognizes "there is a lack of resources" and taking up these activities. Taking up physical activity or para-sport endeavours are redundant, especially for the impoverished, as these activities have no "paying propositions".

Persons with a disability, specifically in the Indian context, are unable to enjoy leisure activities as social structures and public buildings continue to lack barrier-free access (Mehrothra, 2011). Consequently, these societal constraints can further limit autonomy and independence in women with disability. In the words of CR:

I would look at independence in two ways. One, your ability to take your own decision, B, financially independent. Now, for the persons who don't have that financial background, who come from a poor family, they have zero financial independence. Especially women... so, the other members of the family they start feeling, start developing resentment, against the person with disability. Because, that person also, becomes unemployable. So, lifelong, they're dependent on somebody else, financially and that's a big drain.

The limitation on independence around physical activity is also beyond financial constraints. Self-served interests like physical activity participation are discouraged for women with a disability in cultural contexts like India because families fear that these women will renounce their traditional gender roles (Seth & Dhillon, 2019). This aligns with the literature, as physical activity programs were seen as a further means of exclusion, prohibiting social inclusion, specifically among minority status (race and socioeconomic status) women (Rimmer et al., 2000). Breaking down these social and physical limitations for physical activity participation of Indian women with a disability is still needed so these women can discover physical activity to experience the benefits of physical activity and lead a full and diverse life as that of a *multifaceted explorer*.

Spreading my wings. The *spreading my wings* narrative type is best exemplified by two participants, NL and KN, who broke out of their shell, came into their own, and gained confidence and opportunities through their physical activity participation. The two main themes in *spreading my wings* are social acceptance (e.g., Turnnidge et al., 2012) and personal growth (e.g., Day & Wadey, 2016; Papathomas et al., 2015). *Spreading my wings* is a narrative that can be summarized through the following statement: Physical activity transformed me and brought with it several changes that transcended different aspects of my life. KN and NL are two women in their mid 30s. Both women had a difficult upbringing wherein opportunities to participate in physical activity were limited due to struggles in accessing resources (e.g., they were both from low-income families) and experiencing setbacks in education (e.g., they began school at a much later stage in life compared to their peers). For example, KN describes her early physical activity experiences as feeling "different" and like "they never let me play [with them]", and "I was

always considered handicapped". During their adolescence and early adulthood, several other commitments and domestic duties became the focus for both women, such as getting married, starting a family, completing education, and maintaining a homemaker role or finding a full-time job. To demonstrate, NL described her family as the focal point of her life before she began engaging in physical activity: "[the] whole world for me was my husband and children." She expresses these sentiments throughout her story via several emotionally charged statements.

KN and NL suddenly discovered physical activity participation in their midadulthood. For both women, a chance encounter with parasport athletes inspired them to
pursue physical activity. Through their interactions with these athletes and observing them
engage in physical activity, the women gained courage and confidence to begin
participating in physical activity. Physical activity then became a catalyst for change and
social acceptance. In the words of KN, "I hadn't seen so many [persons] like me at once
wheeling and playing...so many fun different activities like javelin throw, wheelchair
basketball, and racing."

The *spreading my wings* narrative type draws on two existing narratives in the sport literature: relational and discovery narratives (Douglas & Carless, 2006). In their early lives, the stories of these women demonstrated a relational narrative, which is centered on interpersonal relations and the need to satisfy other people rather than one's own needs (Douglas & Carless, 2006; Lieblich et al., 1998). However, a distinct turning point in their stories — a chance encounter with parasport athletes that started each woman on her physical activity journey — revealed a shift in the women's attitudes and perspectives that more closely aligns with a discovery narrative (Lieblich et al., 1998). As described in *the* 

*multifaceted explorer*, the discovery narrative focuses on embracing life and experiencing joy with or without physical activity engagement (Smith et al., 2015).

From a relational narrative perspective, *spreading my wings* is focused on the role of others, including family, relatives, and peers, in KN and NL's physical activity experiences. The relational narrative centers around the protagonist's relationships with others that fortify the plot of the story. For the teller of the relational narrative, being with others is more important than performance outcomes like successes and recognition. The protagonist in the relational narrative also places the needs of important others above their own (Douglas & Carless, 2006). As such, the social acceptance theme was most prominently demonstrated in the relational narrative perspective. Both women aimed at conforming to the broader sociocultural norms and traditions dictated by Indian society — being a caregiver, dutiful wife, and a provider. Therefore, relational aspects such as domestic duties and a sense of responsibility toward significant others during their early lives prevents them from engaging in physical activity, in that "my hands were tied" (KN). This focus on others permeates to physical activity as their experiences are told through the medium of significant others:

[My] supporting system, they are happy...especially my children, their joy I can feel more than mine, they think 'my mom can do anything'. So, they think 'she has to choose what to do and whatever [type of physical activity] she chooses, definitely, she can do it'. From a very young age, I have so much fear...will I be a good mother? Can I take care of them? Those worries have taken over me. They always say they believe in me and think that 'my mom is special...[the] best'. (NL)

In contrast, the shift towards a discovery narrative took place as the women decided to become more physically active following chance encounters with parasport athletes. As NL described, "Traveling inside India for me, being on a wheelchair was not possible, so I travelled to almost five countries in Europe and I saw a couple of wheelchair users and they told me about para sports and activities." From this perspective, the women are focused on exploring, discovering, and experiencing life in a full and multidimensional sense (Douglas & Carless, 2006). Narratives of discovery are not about overcoming disability; rather, they are about living with disability. By discovering physical activity, the stories within *Spreading my wings* exemplify a break away from predominant disability perceptions and discourses (Allan et al., 2018), including those within the Indian cultural context. This narrative type highlighted how physical activity participation can offer opportunities for women with disability in India to see oneself as capable. This self-realization accentuated the desires and needs of these women which led to meaningful engagement with disability-related physical activities (Allan et al., 2018).

Correspondingly, the personal growth theme was emphasized in the discovery narrative. As demonstrated by NL:

I was not at all confident at in [the] beginning. I was scared to go alone everywhere...when I began to meet for games and playing, I slowly started making more friends, talking freely and even traveling on my adapted scooter everywhere. I was more confident in my workplace which helped me gain promotions at work and I had the confidence to enrol in a computer course.

KN also explained the benefits of physical activity: "I feel a rush of energy, [felt a sense of] confidence...[So] I realized [my] potential and that I can also do these things with so

many other strong women like me." As shown, physical activity created a sense of purpose and meaning for KN and NL and transcended to other areas of their lives. Physical activity became "life changing," "something I look forward to each weekend," and an opportunity to travel and meet new people. There were also several critical incidents that propelled this transformation, such as learning how to drive an adapted car, obtaining a bachelor's degree, and actively seeking resources and facilities "for my body, fitness and health" (KN). These critical instances drove both women to take matters into their own hands and to push themselves out of their comfort zones. Physical activity can be a setting for empowerment and growth for women with a disability, giving them the support to pursue goals in other areas of their life (Latimer et al, 2007). Both women say that physical activity opportunities have given them strength, meaning, and close social connections. They feel less lonely and discussed several other positive changes, such as "learning to work with [a] team" and "making new friendships" (KN). Studies have supported the role of physical activity and sport in helping persons with disability make friends and create bonds (McConkey et al., 2013; Patterson & Pegg, 2009). These new connections also helped to renew a sense of self-worth that enabled the women to pursue personal goals. For example, NL explained her process and realization:

In 2011, my son went to boarding [school], so that was when I was forced to think...this will happen...children have to carry away with their life, so what do I do then? I will be a burden on some, I will be nagging for things. Then I realized. I am not going much out of the house; everything was about [the] house. Um, then suddenly that thought came and I started studying again...then I joined a college. So, I thought this is the time I have to start something, I don't have to depend on

someone to spend my time. After studies again...what next? That's when I though [I should] take up something... Do I too take up some sports, because the experience that I got from them [para athletes]... 'sports is very unique thing, personally...we cannot put them into words'...So then I searched in India.

In *spreading my wings*, physical activity becomes a means to connect with others, "build strength" (NL), and is a place that "is not a daily reminder of disability" (NL). It helped each woman break out of her shell and ultimately spread their wings. To demonstrate, Figure 1 symbolizes the *spreading my wings* narrative. I (lead researcher) took this photo while I was spending time with these women. The wheels in the photo symbolized the participants breaking out of their shell, and physical activity allowing them to gain freedom and opportunities. This photo also represents how physical activity is synonymous with the opportunities to create special bonds and lead to new adventures.



Figure 1. A photo of two sport wheels at the tennis court taken in Bengaluru, India. August 17, 2019

Considerations within the Indian context. Despite the success of these women in spreading my wings, very traditional and conservative Indian families dictate decisions and life choices, without any consideration given to disability (Thomas & Thomas, 2002).

There is little opportunity for persons with a disability to make meaningful connections and relationships with individuals outside of the home and family (Das, 2001). Persons with a disability in India are often sheltered, feel like an "outsider" (KN), and under the care of another (Dhungana, 2006). These experiences also align with the literature showing that lack of social support, poor funding prospects, and stereotypical gender roles are barriers to physical activity participation in women with a disability (Das, 2001; Anderson et al., 2005; French & Hainsworth, 2001).

This narrative type offers valuable insights into the importance of offering physical activity opportunities to help other women with a physical disability spread their wings. Exposure and ability to sample multiple activities with similar others can act as a means to sustain and encourage physical activity (Shirazipour et al., 2018). For both of these women, exposure to someone with a disability who engaged in physical activity provided an important catalyst. Therefore, efforts may be aimed at exposing women with a disability to people who engage in physical activity, as well as a diverse range of physical activities, to provide that turning point. For example, Bridging the Gap (BTG), a national level program for Canadians with a disability, helps provide opportunities to individuals with a physical disability to try-out and sample, from a recreational perspective, several wheelchair sports like wheelchair rugby and ice hockey (Wheelchair Basketball Canada, 2010). Providing individuals with a disability opportunities to sample such diverse physical activity or sport programs can help foster interest in leading a physically active lifestyle (Shirazipour et al., 2018).

Within the Indian context, there are several organizations like the Ganga

Foundation and its partners that encourage and promote physical activity participation

among women and others with a disability through their programs. The Tamil Nadu

Differently Abled Federation, another not for profit organization in India that works for the welfare and support of individuals with a disability, has been organizing a national-level sport meet for the last 18 years which sees over 1200 individuals with a disability participating in activities such as wheelchair racing, kabaddi (traditional Indian sport), adapted volleyball, and shotput (Hemalatha, 2014). The main focus of organizing such events has been encouraging physical activity participation, especially among targeted groups such as women with a disability (Hemalatha, 2014). By introducing women with a disability to such physical activity programs, it can inspire them to spread their wings and benefit from the opportunity of engaging with similar others who pursue different activities, resulting in empowerment, increased social support and a sense of belonging (Smith, et al., 2017; Shapiro & Martin, 2010). This introduction to physical activity and its engagement can serve as a way can help break traditional norms and gender stereotypes commonly applied to women with a disability (Coleman et al., 2015; Hardin, 2007).

Better me for a better you. The better me for a better you narrative is represented by two women, KP and PR, who challenged norms, broke boundaries, and emerged as pioneers in their fields through physical activity participation. They began their journeys with recreational physical activity, which transformed into high-level parasport and leadership as a way to create change: KP, the captain of the national women's wheelchair basketball team and PR, an internationally ranked para-tennis athlete. Both women charted their journeys in parasport through two unique pathways—KP through fame and recognition and PR as a means of creating an athletic identity. Ultimately, their pathways merged into one combined theme of altruistic pursuits. We can summarize this narrative

through the following statement: Physical activity was a fun way to take care of myself when I started but now, disability sport is my calling, I can win, and I can make a difference.

KP and PR are women in their mid 30s. KP acquired a spinal cord injury at age 24 following a car accident, and PR was diagnosed with polio at the age of three. Both women experienced relatively happy and supportive childhoods with helpful social support systems. As KP stated, "My family was very supportive and encouraged me to do whatever I wanted and gave me whatever I needed." During adolescence and early adulthood, other life priorities and commitments such as completing college, finding a job, getting married, and starting a family took the forefront. Physical activity engagement during these formative years was limited for both women. In the words of PR: "I never caught a ball when I was young, [during] my school days. [I felt] sheltered and pampered...I [really wanted] to try such activities." As young adults, physical activity entered their lives via suggestions from rehabilitation experts. Consequently, both women sought out recreational physical activity opportunities because they realized that it was beneficial for their overall well-being:

After spending years on my job and taking care of my family, I wanted to get out of the house...I was thinking of doing something different, possibly physical activity for [my] health. (PR)

After getting involved in physical activity at a recreational level, continued engagement and perseverance prompted both women to take up competitive parasport:

When I was learning [how to play wheelchair basketball]...I was thinking why am I doing this, I mean I wanted to give up, because I was just not getting a hang of it.

Because to get control of your body when your legs are not working is difficult. But then once I learnt...there was really no looking back and I saw the opportunity to play professionally. (KP)

The *better me for a better you* story draws on and integrates existing narratives of disability (i.e., the quest narrative; Perrier et al., 2012; Sparkes & Smith, 2003) and sport (i.e., the performance narrative; Douglas & Carless, 2006). The quest narrative constructs disability as accepting one's reality, a new experience which challenges individuals with a disability to use their disability experience in a positive manner (Frank, 1995). The quest narrative focuses on the journey of the storyteller and the belief that there is something to be gained from the disability experience. This quest is everchanging and the journey of the storyteller within this narrative can have several transformations (Frank, 2013). In contrast, the performance narrative focuses on winning, competing, and gaining social admiration (Douglas & Carless, 2006). There is a strong sense of dedication wherein 'sport is life and life is sport' (Douglas & Carless, 2015). The progression to a high level of performance has obstacles, but the drive and ambition to succeed within the storyteller trumps these obstacles (Douglas & Carless, 2006).

From the perspective of a quest narrative, the *better me for a better you* story is about what is to be gained from physical activity and how the physical activity journey continuously transforms itself. The women begin their journey with physical activity as a means of enhancing their health and wellbeing, and subsequently use their physical activity experiences as a foundation from which to pursue a professional career in parasport.

During their quest to become professional parasport athletes, the performance narrative takes center stage as competing and winning are emphasized. As PR stated, "I realized I'm

actually good at it...being a woman, I can take it [para tennis] up and compete in so many competitions and tournaments. I can win medals and play tennis at [a] professional level." Consequently, KP and PR became forerunners, paving the way for anyone with a disability to reach an elite status within parasport in India. However, in their quest to become parasport athletes, the women take two distinct pathways: PR's pathway has an external focus, primarily driven by fame and recognition, and KP's pathway has an internal focus, driven by a desire to create an athletic identity. In the end, their pathways culminate in altruistic pursuits as both women strive to make a difference for Indian women with a disability.

*PR: Fame and recognition.* Physical activity entered PR's story in the latter half of her adulthood and had a significant impact, prompting her to pursue parasport at a higher level. From "not [being able to] catch a single ball" to "becoming a recognizable Indian para-tennis athlete," the proposition of fame and recognition via physical activity is significant for PR.

I used to think maybe if I put in even 90% [effort] to get to a level [in parasport], or even if only four people recognize or come to know [of me] as PR, that'll be my story. Now, I feel proud...now in my family and community, I'm recognised and considered special. I have an ITA ranking like regular athletes. I've been featured in a para-athlete calendar, won several local awards and even the International Women Achievement Award for my work. As an Indian lady, I've reached a level in para-tennis that is international... something that is commendable... that's my belief.

The fame and recognition pathway aligns with the performance narrative as it is oriented towards achieving outcome-specific goals like winning and being the best (Allan et al., 2018). In a quest narrative, the individual has a sense of agency and the aim is not to return to prime health but to live and thrive with disability (Perrier et al., 2012). PR embarked on a parasport athletic journey hoping for, and, eventually achieving, fame and recognition, and thus feels valued by others.

Studies have shown that factors like rewards, praise, and acknowledgement have been beneficial in sustaining and encouraging physical activity and sport performance (Perrier et al., 2012; Sparkes & Smith, 2003). According to the Achievement Goal Theory, ego goal orientation denotes that competence in high level sport is dependent upon performing favorably and achieving external rewards like praise and accolades (Nicholls, 1990). Further, it has been postulated that strategies like verbal praise, encouragement from fellow exercisers, and acknowledgment can be imperative in maintaining and sustaining physical activity participation for persons with a disability (Blick et al., 2015; Lante et al., 2011). PR's narrative pathway aligns with these reasons to engaging in parasport.

*KP: Creating an athletic identity.* Having played basketball in her formative years and "falling in love with the sport" prior to her accident and subsequent injury, KP's narrative pathway focuses on her identity as a basketball player and her quest to create that identity (Allan et al., 2018). KP takes challenges head on and rediscovers her talent and love for physical activity first through swimming and eventually transitioning to wheelchair basketball:

So I used to play basketball since before my accident. So right before I passed out of my 10th standard [grade], I joined coaching [tutoring class] along with a group

of my friends, and I stuck around because I fell in love with the game. I have played only until the district level and before my accident, I wanted to play for the university but I never got selected so yeah...after that my accident happened for six years I did not have any activity, like nothing to do because there was no knowledge in terms of what is going around for sports or physical activity for wheelchair users. I had very little information [about physical activity] so it took me almost six, six and a half years to, uh, get the courage to start and then turn pro, where I am now.

This transition to parasport strongly resonates with the performance narrative as accomplishment fuels KP's desire to "take my love for the sport to the next level" and alludes to the fact that basketball has given her "strength and positivity" to pursue it at a professional capacity. The quest narrative speaks of a communicative body wherein this 'disabled' body is associated rather than dissociated with itself (Frank, 1995). This body accepts the disability and reinvents itself to capitalize on different opportunities (Perrier et al., 2013). There is an impetus for transition on seeing and engaging with similar others (Smith, 2008). This motive can align with the quest narrative as KP has accepted her disability and is moving towards new opportunities, through parasport.

For KP, taking up wheelchair basketball in a professional capacity comes from engaging with similar others in the physical activity and parasport domain. Through these experiences, her perceptions of what her body can do is challenged:

I watched a national [swimming] tournament and I saw a whole lot of people with different disabilities swimming over there, which was very inspiring, very encouraging. So, it was not just SCI's...people who can't use their legs who were

swimming. There was a guy who both hands and legs are affected, and he just had movement from the wrist onward... some [bare] movement that he can do, and he needed his mom to put him down into the wheelchair...so he doesn't have a fully grown body. So, he swims as well and that was very inspiring for me.

Further aligning with the quest narrative, KP demonstrates a passion for parasport, and by accessing new opportunities and challenging oneself she ascribes a personal meaning to her participation (Allan et al., 2018, Douglas & Carless, 2015). Through this theme of creating an athletic identity, wheelchair basketball becomes a means by which she not only showcases her superior athletic ability, but also gives her meaning and a sense of purpose, allowing her to create her athletic self:

Basketball, like I said has always been a go-to thing for me. So, when my parents passed away, my mom passed away first so, right after she passed away, I went on [to the] court and started to play...but I used to be depressed and negative thoughts crept into my mind easily. I don't know if it was just basketball, but once you start playing a game like basketball, not only the negative thoughts are at bay...but you are constantly thinking of game strategy, so you don't get so depressed easily. You have a goal in life, like the nationals, the international matches, the trials, these are our goals and I don't think that my life is wasted now, you know, now that I'm disabled, nothing to do...[thinking] 'My God! What am I going to do'...those thoughts don't creep in [to] my mind.

KP's focus on creating an athletic identity relates more to internal reasons for pursuing parasport. It aligns with the tenets of self-determination theory, whereby performance motives such as skill development and identity formation are internally

oriented (Deci & Ryan, 2012; Teixeira et al., 2012). In this manner, wheelchair basketball allowed KP to reconcile her self-identity after acquiring her disability (Ryan & Deci, 2000). Other research has also found that opportunities in sport allow for a true expression of oneself, which strengthens parasport identities (Shapiro & Martin, 2010). For example, Allan and colleagues (2018) found that for some parasport athletes, high-level participation engendered a sense of purpose, meaning, and a strong athletic identity. Participation in disability sport coupled with success and accomplishment has also been found to result in a changed self-understanding and personal empowerment in British and Taiwanese paraathletes (Huang & Brittain, 2006). Interestingly, KP began her interview by identifying herself as a wheelchair basketball player first and then as an IT professional, showing the centrality of her athletic identify. Parasport allows for the incorporation of the impaired-self into the sport-self, which is a powerful way to establish athletic identities (Huang & Brittain, 2006).

Altruistic pursuits. Although the women in better me for a better you took different paths, their journeys merged as their quest-performance narrative shifted from parasport to altruistic pursuits in which they could serve as examples for other Indian women with a disability. For example, PR's achievement of fame and recognition thrusts her sense of altruism and responsibility to greater heights; she strives to use her newfound fame to help those "whose story is like mine" and empower women:

Looking at my experiences and how I grew in [this] sport, my story can be useful to many others who don't have the courage to take it up. Especially ladies like me with such conditions...I can help them in some way to [take] this path and reach a

certain level [in parasport]. Many of us don't get sponsorships to play, so maybe this [my experiences] can be a start for others.

Alternatively, KP's altruism revolves around using her experiences and journey as a parasport athlete to inspire Indians with a disability to find that silver lining. This resonated with me through the picture in Figure 2, which I took during my observation of KP's physical activity participation. This photo also affirms KP's goal of doing something for other Indian women with a disability. KP calls this dog a fighter because the dog survived a car accident and is the leader of her pack at the basketball stadium. In a way, this dog mirrors KP's story and her fondness towards the dog symbolizes her altruism: "I'm feeding her [the dog] as a way of doing something nice for her."



Figure 2. A photo of KP's canine companion at the basketball stadium taken in Mumbai, India. August 10, 2019

This altruistic shift corresponds to the plot of the quest narrative, as storytellers place importance on making a positive contribution (Perrier et al., 2013; Smith & Sparkes, 2008). The self within the quest narrative undergoes transformations, recognizes the testimonies of those with a disability and prompts them to inspire others (Frank, 2013).

The ethics of solidarity and commitment and the ethic of inspiration align strongly with the better me for a better you story (Frank, 1995). Both ethics allow the storyteller to lend their voices to similar others who have undergone disability experiences and the storytellers are exemplaries who have used their disability and parasport experiences to show that the impossible is achievable (Shapiro & Martin, 2010; Frank, 1995).

Within disability research, quest-related narratives are frequently tied to sport and identity. For example, Smith and Bundon (2018) found that athletes in parasport had strong athletic identities and that these narratives of athletic identity corresponded with altruistic or social activist roles. Specifically, the para-athletes advocated for change in parasport and had philanthropic motives aimed at improving the lives of persons with a disability. Similarly, Perrier et al. (2013) described quest narratives of individuals with a disability who, after engaging in physical activity, were ready to provide opportunities for social involvement for similar others. As such, the altruistic pursuit of the *better me for a better you* story lends itself to their ever-changing quest to make a difference in the lives of Indian women with a disability.

To conclude, these women have shown evolution and transformation within their stories through their physical activity experiences. While the quest journey may not be fully uncovered or clear at the onset (or ever), there is a belief that 'something' can be achieved "from the experience of becoming, and being, disabled" (Frank, 2013, p. 118; Sparkes & Smith, 2003). Both women's unique pathways led to successful parasport athletic careers, but they are now on a unified journey for altruistic motivations. This new journey solidifies their roles as pioneers for Indian women with a disability.

Considerations within the Indian context. In Indian culture, women with a disability are often positioned in the background; they are not vocal about their achievements or examples to others in society (Richardson et al., 2017). For example, PR described her reluctance to tell others about her involvement in parasport, despite her success:

You know, when I began to play tennis at [a] professional level, there were so many things...I'm disabled, a woman, mother and [I] work. I used to think I won't be able to do anything and what will others say...I even was afraid to tell my family since they wouldn't agree...But as time went by, I realized I'm challenging so many things and I too can do this at this a [professional] level.

This narrative type offers a unique view of two Indian women with a disability who challenged norms at multiple levels (i.e., as women and as people with a disability in the Indian context) through their participation in parasport. Despite coming from a background that fostered strong gender biases, Indian female para athletes felt that gender norms did not dictate sport participation, and that sport participation could present as opportunities to showcase their skills and abilities (Seth & Dhillon, 2019). Training women with a disability in multiple vocations can make them positive role models within their communities and foster motivation and empowerment for similar others (Thomas & Thomas, 2002). Within the majority world context, Richardson et al. (2017) found that participating in high level parasport helped wheelchair tennis athletes challenge cultural perceptions of disability and promoting such athletes through events and media could bring a progressive impact to wider society. Given that participation in physical activity or parasport is low among women with a disability, role models for women with a disability

within physical activity programs represent an important mechanism for increasing participation and, in turn, symbolize a breakaway from traditions and boundaries.

Therefore, there is a need to have pioneering women, such as KP and PR, to help breakdown some of these cultural barriers in India.

Using the *better me for a better you* story is one way to promote physical activity participation among Indian women with a disability. However, it is important for policy makers and researchers to acknowledge that this narrative is one type of story, told by two women from varying contexts. Promotional efforts need to ensure that multiple narratives, such as those found in this study and others (Allan et al., 2018; Perrier et al., 2013; Sparkes & Smith, 2003) are used to encourage physical activity participation. Indian women with a disability should be able to see and tell their stories that reflect and resemble their lives and interests, whether it is from a *better me for a better you*, a *multifaceted explorer*, or a *spreading my wings* storyline.

# Overarching look at the narratives

While the narratives framed within this study focussed on unpacking the physical activity and disability experiences of the women in three separate stories, there are some commonalities that link their narratives. The social-relational model provides a framework to understand these commonalities. The social-relational model recognizes disability as the result of social disadvantages or restrictions on participation while acknowledging the biological or physiological aspect of impairment, as well as the psycho-emotional dimension of disability (Reeve, 2004; Thomas, 2014). There are various tenets that compose the social-relational model. These tenets explain how restrictions to progress for individuals with a disability can occur at various levels: (a) social construction of disability

– societal perceptions and attitudes, (b) impairment effects—the physical impediment (spinal cord injury or polio) and the social consequence (need for social support) of reduced function, (c) structural barriers—being excluded from opportunities and amenities (e.g., not being able to access buildings or physical activity programs), and (d) psychological well-being—the psychological repercussions due to larger structural oppressions (e.g., lowered self-esteem as the result of internalizing a negative stereotype or feeling unable to participate; Thomas, 1999, 2004, 2007).

Specifically, these tenets reflect the physical activity and disability experiences of the women's stories. As exemplified in both *better me for a better you* and *spreading my wings*, physical activity engagement was seen as a risk, due to fear of going against the wishes of family and community attitudes. The stories narrated corresponded to the social construction of disability where societal attitudes and perceptions determine the actions and life choices taken by individual with a disability (Allan et al., 2019; Smith, 2013). Consequently, these societal constraints can further limit autonomy and independence in persons with disability (Dawn, 2013a). Provision of role models for women with a disability in multiple vocations and within physical activity can help alter these perceptions and attitudinal barriers both within the disability and able bodied population, particularly within an Indian context (Seth & Dhillon, 2019; Thomas & Thomas, 2005).

Another important facet highlighted by women across their stories was the consequence of having reduced function due to a physical disability, linking to the impairment effects within the social-relational model. The women in this study alluded to how within India, a person with disability has to have a dedicated caregiver. Family members of those with disabilities are relegated the role of a caregiver and there is a lifelong dedication to assisting those in need (Bora

& Saikia, 2015; Mookerjee, 2019). The women believed that the social consequence of having a physical disability created discontentment in them and deterred them to be self-reliant and independent, especially regarding physical activity participation. Given the larger societal constraints in India, lack of autonomy and independence in women with a disability is often observed (Thomas & Thomas, 2002). Due to the creation of these gender roles, women with a disability in Indian society tend to be judged and are expected to perform traditional roles of wife, mother and homemaker, even if their disability or health conditions may not permit them to (Dawn, 2013b; Thomas & Thomas, 2005). These women defied the notions of the social consequence (need for social support) of reduced function. For example, participants KP and CR independently look for various physical activity resources within their cities; finding a coach for basketball practice and learning how to swim. This self-reliance was further demonstrated in the modes of travel that the women adopted. From an adapted scooter to Uber, the women in this study were able to tackle the larger impairment constraints and the need for assistance.

Aligning with the structural barriers highlighted in the social relational model, *the multifaceted explorer* recognizes that persons with a disability, specifically in the Indian context, are unable to enjoy leisure activities as social structures and public buildings continue to lack barrier-free access (Mehra, 2011). Both women in *spreading my wings* described poor social support and lack of financial resources as impediments to physical activity participation. A learning that emerged from the narratives was the need to create accessible spaces, recreational and physical activity programs within India to help address the structural barriers to participation (Shenoy, 2013).

In terms of psychological well-being, NL and KN spoke of the repercussions and difficulties in resolving their identities and taking decisions, internalizing guilt, and

preventing them from spreading their wings (Daruwalla et al., 2013). Given the broader sociocultural norms and roles imposed on women within a majority world context, internalized (feeling insignificant) and externalized (inability to participate in community activities) forms of oppression are reported (Morrisson & Jütting, 2005; Thomas 1999). Physical activity within the narratives indicated increased psychological well-being as the women felt more confident and happier. As exemplified in the stories, peers were seen as an integral and imperative part of engaging in physical activity for all women - either to initiate or to sustain. Specifically within the Indian context, self-help groups can be a very effective means in promoting social welfare, inclusion and promoting women's participation (Kumaran, 2011). These existing self-help groups represent an opportunity for Indian women with a disability to communicate their physical activity stories, which could enhance those peer connections and a sense of belonginess while promoting physical activity participation.

Overall, the subjective experience of having a disability and how an individual connects with others is central to the social-relational model of disability (Goering, 2015). As seen through *better me for a better you*, being in the midst of others with disability and becoming high level para-athletes becomes liberating and inspirational. Similarly, the protagonist of *the multifaceted explorer* talks about how physical activity participation allowed her to connect to other people and create that support. Physical activity was a medium through which exploring opportunities and furthering personal growth was possible in *spreading my wings*. Both women in this narrative spoke of how participation gave them support and transcended multiple aspects of their life. This support is imperative

in cultures like India which can encourage and foster participation in community life among women with a physical disability (Addlakha, 2008).

#### Ethical and methodological considerations

An important ethical consideration I needed to consider was that I was working with women with a disability whom may be marginalized and have faced discrimination. I needed to navigate the insider/outsider dynamic given I am not living with a disability. Pérez (2006) and Valentine (2007) articulate how being sensitive and responsive can be challenging for the researcher when participants share personal experiences that may be unfamiliar to the researcher. While I am a native Indian and speak various languages and dialects, I was critical and reflective in acknowledging my positionality as a well-educated, English speaking, pale complexioned Indian woman, who is living abroad and, most importantly, do not have a disability. This reflection is crucial, especially when the researcher cannot fully comprehend the context and situations of the participant (Padgett, 2016). I faced these nuanced challenges of being both an insider and outsider during this study. For example, when observing a wheelchair basketball practice, I reflected in my field texts my feeling and sense of ignorance toward the realities of physical activity participation in persons with a disability. I was largely unaware of how women were fitting wheels onto their sport wheelchairs, the height of their seats, the amount of air pumped into the tires, etc. I also realized that this subculture had its own terminologies and expressions which challenged my understanding of the context. The experience further emphasized that gaining trust of the participants and engaging in negotiations and conversations without coming off as ignorant was difficult as an outsider (Padgett, 2016).

With the acknowledgement of being an outsider, I spent time listening to their stories, focus on understanding their experiences, and building a trustful rapport. The focus was to create a safe space for the participants to express their views. I learnt to be reflexive while asking them questions to ensure there was no negative emotionality. I still had some difficulty relating to my participants and vice versa, due to the multiple factors and the broader social context that I occupied as an able-bodied Indian woman. For example, I learned that many women with physical a disability would not like to be addressed as 'disabled' and has several negative connotations in the regional Indian languages. Hence, I was careful about the use of my language and terminology when addressing my participants.

From a methodological perspective, the narratives types generated in this study are based on the experiences of the participants. I acknowledge that there may be other types of narratives that exist, as evidenced by other studies (Perrier et al., 2014; Sparkes & Smith, 2003). Additionally, the cultural differences between English and regional Indian languages may have resulted in the loss of meaningful words or phrases when translating to English. In order to be mindful of this, I kept true to the language being used by the participant and giving importance to the context in which the words were used within the manuscript.

#### Conclusion

Women in this study told powerful stories of how physical activity enabled and fostered empowerment, social support and a sense of belonging as highlighted through three narratives: the multifaceted explorer, spreading my wings and better me for a better you. These stories have provided a nuanced understanding of physical activity participation of women with a disability

within the Indian context and demonstrated that not one story fits all. The stories highlighted the importance of physical activity in helping to break norms and gender stereotypes of this often marginalized subgroup. Physical activity can therefore help address the triple jeopardies that Indian women with a disability face, especially through increasing opportunities to interact with similar others. Recognizing that the promotion of physically active lifestyles for women with a disability from majority world countries is one of the Millennium Developmental Goals (MDGs), this study could inform future research on physical activity within other majority world countries. Women with a disability, especially within the majority world like India, could benefit from active role models of empowering women (Thomas & Thomas, 2002). Sharing these women's stories could be an initial step in providing positive physical activity role models to other Indian women with a physical disability. We hope that the narratives presented within this study disrupt beliefs about women with a disability in a majority world context.

Table 1

Demographic information of participants

Pseudonym	Age	Marital Status	Hometown	Disability Type	Years of living with disability	Physical activity	Years of participation
CR	70	Single	New Delhi	SCI	59	Swimming & weight training	52
KP	36	Married	Mumbai	SCI	11	Wheelchair basketball (professional)	10
KN	32	Single	Chennai	Polio (left leg)	29	Recreational wheelchair basketball	3
NL	37	Married	Bengaluru	Hemiplegia	34	Recreational wheelchair tennis & gym	6
PR	36	Married	Bengaluru	Polio (right leg)	33	Wheelchair Tennis	8

*Note.* Abbreviations: SCI = spinal cord injury

#### References

- Adams, M. A., Sallis, J. F., Norman, G. J., Hovell, M. F., Hekler, E. B., & Perata, E. (2013). An adaptive physical activity intervention for overweight adults: A randomized controlled trial. *PLOS ONE*, 8(12), e82901. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082901
- Addlakha, R. (2007). How young people with disabilities conceptualize the body, sex and marriage in urban India: Four case studies. *Sexuality and disability*, 25(3), 111-123.
- Addlakha, R. (2008). Disability, gender and society. *Indian Journal of Gender Studies*, 15(2), 191–207. https://doi.org/10.1177/097152150801500201
- Adler, P. A., & Adler, P. (1994). *Observational techniques*. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (p. 377–392). Sage Publications, Inc.
- Afsal, M. A. (2017). Sports and Disability: A Study on Sports Persons with Visual Impairment in Kerala (Unpublished Doctoral dissertation). University of Kerala.
- Akpovo, S. M., Nganga, L., & Acharya, D. (2018). Minority-world preservice teachers' understanding of contextually appropriate practice while working in majority-world early childhood contexts. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 32(2), 202–218. https://doi.org/10.1080/02568543.2017.1419321
- Allan, V., Smith, B., Côté, J., Martin Ginis, K. A., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2018). Narratives of participation among individuals with physical disabilities: A life-course analysis of athletes' experiences and development in parasport. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 37, 170–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2017.10.004
- Allan, V., Evans, M. B., Latimer-Cheung, A. E., & Côté, J. (2019). From the athletes' perspective: a social-relational understanding of how coaches shape the disability sport

- experience. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*,  $\theta(0)$ , 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200.2019.1587551
- Anastasiou, D., & Kauffman, J. M. (2011). A social constructionist approach to disability: implications for special education. *Exceptional Children*, 77(3), 367–384. https://doi.org/10.1177/001440291107700307
- Anderson, D. (2009). Adolescent girls' involvement in disability sport: implications for identity development. *Journal of Sport and Social Issues*, *33*(4), 427–449. https://doi.org/10.1177/0193723509350608
- Anderson, D. M., Bedini, L. A., & Moreland, L. (2005). Getting all girls into the game: physically active recreation for girls with disabilities. *Journal of Park and Recreation Administration*, 23(4), Article 4. https://js.sagamorepub.com/jpra/article/view/1422
- Arbour, K. P., Latimer, A. E., Ginis, K. A. M., & Jung, M. E. (2007). Moving beyond the stigma: The impression formation benefits of exercise for individuals with a physical disability. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, *24*(2), 144–159. https://doi.org/10.1123/apaq.24.2.144
- Aspers, P., & Corte, U. (2019). What is qualitative in qualitative research. *Qualitative Sociology*, 42(2), 139–160. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-019-9413-7
- Astbury, J., & Walji, F. (2014). The prevalence and psychological costs of household violence by family members against women with disabilities in Cambodia. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 29(17), 3127–49. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260514534528
- Bartlett, K., Arnold, C., Shallwani, S., & Gowani, S. (2010). Transitions: Perspectives from the majority world. *Transitions for Young Children: Creating Connections across Systems*.

  Paul H. Brookes Publishing Co.

- Barton, L. (2006). Overcoming Disabling Barriers: 18 Years of Disability and Society. (Ser. Education heritage series). Routledge.
- Bélanger, A., Martel, L., Berthelot, J.-M., & Wilkins, R. (2002). Gender differences in disability-free life expectancy for selected risk factors and chronic conditions in Canada. *Journal of Women & Aging*, *14*(1–2), 61–83. https://doi.org/10.1300/J074v14n01\_05
- Bell, E., Bryman, A., & Harley, B. (2018). *Business Research Methods*. (4th ed.). Oxford University Press.
- Berghs, M., Atkin, K., Hatton, C., & Thomas, C. (2019). Do disabled people need a stronger social model: A social model of human rights? *Disability & Society*, *34*(7–8), 1034–1039. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2019.1619239
- Berk, D. R., Hubert, H. B., & Fries, J. F. (2006). Associations of changes in exercise level with subsequent disability among seniors: A 16-year longitudinal study. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series A*, 61(1), 97–102. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/61.1.97
- Blick, R. N., Saad, A. E., Goreczny, A. J., Roman, K., & Sorensen, C. H. (2015). Effects of declared levels of physical activity on quality of life of individuals with intellectual disabilities. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, *37*, 223–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2014.11.021
- Blinde, E. M., & Taub, D. E. (1999). Personal empowerment through sport and physical fitness activity: Perspectives from male college students with physical and sensory disabilities. *Journal of Sport Behavior; Mobile*, 22(2), 181–202.
- Bora, J. K., & Saikia, N. (2015). Gender differentials in self-rated health and self-reported disability among adults in India. *PLOS ONE*, *10*(11), e0141953. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0141953

- Bossink, L. W. M., Putten, A. A. J. van der, Steenbergen, H. A., & Vlaskamp, C. (2019).

  Physical-activity support for people with intellectual disabilities: Development of a tool to measure behavioural determinants in direct support professionals. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, 63(10), 1193–1206. https://doi.org/10.1111/jir.12631
- Bouchard, C., Blair, S. N., & Haskell, W. L. (Eds.). (2012). *Physical activity and health* (2nd ed). Human Kinetics.
- Bourgeault, I., Dingwall, R., & Vries, R. de. (2010). *The Handbook of Qualitative Methods in Health Research*. SAGE.
- Bradbury-Jones, C., Breckenridge, J., Clark, M. T., Herber, O. R., Wagstaff, C., & Taylor, J. (2017). The state of qualitative research in health and social science literature: A focused mapping review and synthesis. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 20(6), 627–645. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2016.1270583
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2013). Successful Qualitative Research: A Practical Guide for Beginners. SAGE.
- Brittain, I. (2004). Perceptions of disability and their impact upon involvement in sport for people with disabilities at all levels. *Journal of Sport and Social Issues*, 28(4), 429–452. https://doi.org/10.1177/0193723504268729
- Bulk, L. Y., Easterbrook, A., Roberts, E., Groening, M., Murphy, S., Lee, M., Ghanouni, P., Gagnon, J., & Jarus, T. (2017). 'We are not anything alike': Marginalization of health professionals with disabilities. *Disability & Society*, *32*(5), 615–634. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2017.1308247

- Carmeli, E., Zinger-Vaknin, T., Morad, M., & Merrick, J. (2005). Can physical training have an effect on well-being in adults with mild intellectual disability? *Mechanisms of Ageing* and *Development*, *126*(2), 299–304. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mad.2004.08.021
- Carpiano, R. M. (2009). Come take a walk with me: The "Go-Along" interview as a novel method for studying the implications of place for health and well-being. *Health & Place*, 15(1), 263–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2008.05.003
- Carroll, D. D., Courtney-Long, E. A., Stevens, A. C., Sloan, M. L., Lullo, C., Visser, S. N., Fox,
  M. H., Armour, B. S., Campbell, V. A., Brown, D. R., & Dorn, J. M. (2014). Vital signs:
  Disability and physical activity United States, 2009–2012. *Morbidity and Mortality*Weekly Report, 63(18), 407–413.
- Caspersen, C. J., Powell, K. E., & Christenson, G. M. (1985). Physical activity, exercise, and physical fitness: definitions and distinctions for health-related research. *Public Health rep*, *100*(2), 126-131.
- Castrodale, M. A. (2018). Mobilizing dis/ability research: A critical discussion of qualitative goalong interviews in practice. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 24(1), 45-55.
- Chennapragada, S., & Jain, S. (2020). Demystifying India's Paralympic movement: Overview of legislation, sport governance and ground realities. *The International Sports Law Journal*, 13(1), 63-75. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40318-020-00168-63
- Chin-Ju Huang, & Brittain, I. (2006). Negotiating identities through disability sport. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, 23(4), 352–375. https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.23.4.352
- Coleman, J. M., Brunell, A. B., & Haugen, I. M. (2015). Multiple forms of prejudice: How gender and disability stereotypes influence judgments of disabled women and men.

- *Current Psychology: Research and Reviews, 34*(1), 177–189. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12144-014-9250-5
- Coté, J., Horton, S., MacDonald, D., & Wilkes, S. (2009). The benefits of sampling sports during childhood. *Physical & Health Education Journal*, 74(4), 6. Retrieved from https://proxy.library.mcgill.ca/login?url=https://www-proquest-com.proxy3.library.mcgill.ca/docview/214331960?accountid=12339
- Creswell, J. W., & Miller, D. L. (2000). Determining validity in qualitative inquiry. *Theory Into Practice*, 39(3), 124–130. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15430421tip3903 2
- Daruwalla, N., Chakravarty, S., Chatterji, S., Shah More, N., Alcock, G., Hawkes, S., & Osrin, D. (2013). violence against women with disability in Mumbai, India: A qualitative study. *SAGE Open*, 3(3), 2158244013499144. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244013499144
- Das, S. (2010). Hope for the invisible women of India: Disability, Gender and the concepts of Karma and Shakti in the Indian Weltanschauung. In J. Horrigan & E. Wiltse (Eds.), *Hope Against Hope* (pp. 129–147). Brill | Rodopi. https://doi.org/10.1163/9789042030107\_009
- Das, V. (2001). Disability and domestic citizenship: Voice, gender, and the making of the subject. *Public Culture*, *13*(3), 511–532. https://doi.org/10.1215/08992363-13-3-511
- Dawn, R. (2013a). Education of persons with disabilities in India: A reality or a parable. *International Journal on Disability and Human Development*, *12*(1), 5-13. https://doi.org/10.1515/ijdhd-2012-0123
- Dawn, R. (2013b). The politics of cinematic representation of disability: "the psychiatric gaze". *Disability and Rehabilitation*, *36*(6), 515-520. doi: 10.3109/09638288.2013.800593
- Dawn, R. (2014). "Our lives, our identity": Women with disabilities in India. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 36(21), 1768–1773. https://doi.org/10.3109/09638288.2013.870237

- Day, M. C., & Wadey, R. (2016). Narratives of trauma, recovery, and growth: The complex role of sport following permanent acquired disability. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, *22*, 131–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2015.07.004
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2012). Self-Determination Theory. In *Handbook of Theories of Social Psychology: Volume 1* (Vol. 1–1, pp. 416–437). SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446249215
- Deininger, K., & Liu, Y. (2013). *Economic and social impacts of self-help groups in India* (No. 81306, pp. 1-2). The World Bank.
- Deegan, M. J., & Brooks, N. A. (1985). Women and disability: The double handicap (1st ed.).

  Transaction Books.
- Denzin, N. K., Lincoln, Y. S., & Giardina, M. D. (2006). Disciplining qualitative research.

  International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education, 19(6), 769–782.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/09518390600975990
- Denzin, N. K. (2009). Qualitative inquiry under fire: Toward a new paradigm dialogue. Left Coast Press.
- DePauw, K. P. (2000). Social-Cultural context of disability: Implications for scientific inquiry and professional preparation. *Quest*, *52*(4), 358–368. https://doi.org/10.1080/00336297.2000.10491723
- Deshmukh, D. V. (2016). Strategies used to modify the behaviors of children with intellectual disability. *Indian Journal of Health & Wellbeing*, 7(7) 753-756. Retrieved from https://www.iahrw.com/index.php/home/journal\_detail/19#list

- Dhar, R. L. (2009). Living with a developmentally disabled child: Attitude of family members in India. *The Social Science Journal*, 46(4), 738–755. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soscij.2009.05.009
- Dhungana, B. M. (2007). The lives of disabled women in Nepal: Vulnerability without support.

  Disability & Society. 21(2), 133-146, https://doi.org/10.1080/09687590500498051
- Dionne, C. D., Gainforth, H. L., O'Malley, D. A., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2013). Examining implicit attitudes towards exercisers with a physical disability. *The Scientific World Journal*, 20(13), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/621596
- Douglas, Kitrina, & Carless, D. (2006). Performance, Discovery, and Relational narratives among women professional tournament golfers. *Women in Sport & Physical Activity Journal*, *15*(2), 14–27. https://proxy.library.mcgill.ca/login?url=https://www-proquest-com.proxy3.library.mcgill.ca/docview/230687186?accountid=12339
- Douglas, K., & Carless, D. (2015). *Life Story Research In Sport : Understanding The Experiences Of Elite And Professional Athletes Through Narrative*. Routledge. https://doi-org.proxy3.library.mcgill.ca/10.4324/9781315885810
- Edwardraj, S., Mumtaj, K., Prasad, J. H., Kuruvilla, A., & Jacob, K. S. (2010). Perceptions about intellectual disability: A qualitative study from Vellore, South India. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, *54*(8), 736–748. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2788.2010.01301.x
- Elwan, A. (1999). *Poverty and disability: A survey of the literature* (Vol. 9932). Social Protection Advisory Service.
- Fekete, C., & Rauch, A. (2012). Correlates and determinants of physical activity in persons with spinal cord injury: A review using the International Classification of Functioning,

- Disability and Health as reference framework. *Disability and Health Journal*, *5*(3), 140–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2012.04.003
- Fisher, P., & Goodley, D. (2007). The linear medical model of disability: Mothers of disabled babies resist with counter-narratives. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, *29*(1), 66–81. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9566.2007.00518.x
- Frank, A. W. (2000). The Standpoint of Storyteller. *Qualitative Health Research*, 10(3), 354–365. https://doi.org/10.1177/104973200129118499
- Frank, A. W. (2012). Practicing Dialogical Narrative Analysis. In J. Holstein & J. Gubrium, Varieties of Narrative Analysis (pp. 33–52). SAGE Publications, Inc. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781506335117.n3
- Frank, A. W. (2013). *The Wounded Storyteller: Body, Illness, and Ethics, Second Edition*. University of Chicago Press.
- French, D., & Hainsworth, J. (2001). "There aren't any buses and the swimming pool is always cold!": Obstacles and opportunities in the provision of sport for disabled people.

  \*Managing Leisure\*, 6(1), 35–49. https://doi.org/10.1080/13606710010026359
- Frisby, W., & Millar, S. (2002). The actualities of doing community development to promote the inclusion of low income populations in local sport and recreation. *European Sport Management Quarterly*, 2(3), 209–233. https://doi.org/10.1080/16184740208721923
- Fujiura, G. T., Park, H. J., & Rutkowski-Kmitta, V. (2005). Disability statistics in the developing world: A reflection on the meanings in our numbers. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, *18*(4), 295-304. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-3148.2005.00268.x

- Gainforth, H. L., O'Malley, D., Mountenay, T., & Latimer-Cheung, A. (2013). Independence and physical activity status moderate stereotypes toward people with a physical disability. 

  International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology, 11(3), 244–257.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197X.2013.749001
- Gargiulo, R. M., & Bouck, E. C. (2017). *Instructional Strategies for Students With Mild, Moderate, and Severe Intellectual Disability*. SAGE Publications.
- Gerard Forsey, M. (2010). Ethnography as participant listening. *Ethnography*, 11(4), 558–572. https://doi.org/10.1177/1466138110372587
- Gerst, K., Michaels-Obregon, A., & Wong, R. (2011). The impact of physical activity on disability incidence among older adults in Mexico and the United States. *Journal of Aging Research*, 2011, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.4061/2011/420714
- Ghai, A. (2019). Rethinking Disability in India. Taylor & Francis.
- Ghai, A., & Johri, R. (2008). Prenatal Diagnosis: Where do we draw the line? *Indian Journal of Gender Studies*, 15(2), 291–316. https://doi.org/10.1177/097152150801500205
- Ghosh, D., & Datta, T. K. (2012). Functional improvement and social participation through sports activity for children with mental retardation: A field study from a developing nation. *Prosthetics and Orthotics International*, *36*(3), 339–347. https://doi.org/10.1177/0309364612451206
- Goering, S. (2002). Beyond the medical model? Disability, formal justice, and the exception for the profoundly impaired. *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal*, *12*(4), 373–388. https://doi.org/10.1353/ken.2002.0025

- Goering, S. (2015). Rethinking disability: The social model of disability and chronic disease.

  \*Current Reviews in Musculoskeletal Medicine, 8(2), 134–138.

  https://doi.org/10.1007/s12178-015-9273-z
- Goodley, D., & Tregaskis, C. (2006). Storying disability and impairment: Retrospective accounts of disabled family life. *Qualitative Health Research*, *16*(5), 630–646. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732305285840
- Groessl, E. J., Kaplan, R. M., Rejeski, W. J., Katula, J. A., Glynn, N. W., King, A. C., Anton, S. D., Walkup, M., Lu, C.-J., Reid, K., Spring, B., & Pahor, M. (2019). Physical activity and performance impact long-term quality of life in older adults at risk for major mobility disability. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *56*(1), 141–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.09.006
- Guba, E. G., Lincoln, Y. S., Denzin, N., & Lincoln, Y. (1998). The landscape of qualitative research: Theories and issues. *Competing paradigms in qualitative research*, 105-117.
- Guthrie, S. R., & Castelnuovo, S. (2001). Disability management among women with physical impairments: The contribution of physical activity. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, *18*(1), 5–20. https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.18.1.5
- Habib, L. A. (1995). "Women and disability don't mix!": Double discrimination and disabled women's rights. *Gender & Development*, 3(2), 49–53. https://doi.org/10.1080/741921809
- Haegele, J. A., & Hodge, S. (2016). Disability discourse: Overview and critiques of the medical and social models. *Quest*, 68(2), 193–206.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00336297.2016.1143849

- Hardin, M. (2007). "I consider myself an empowered woman": The interaction of sport, gender and disability in the lives of wheelchair basketball players. *Women in Sport & Physical Activity Journal*, 16(1), 39–52. https://doi.org/10.1123/wspaj.16.1.39
- Hartley, S; Muhit, M; (2003) Using qualitative research methods for disability research in majority world countries. *Asia Pacific Disability Rehabilitation Journal*. 14. pp. 103-114.
   ISSN 1029-4414. Retrieved from https://researchonline.lshtm.ac.uk/id/eprint/14613
- Haslett, D., Fitzpatrick, B., & Breslin, G. (2017). The psychological influences on participation in Wheelchair Rugby: A social relational model of disability. *Auc Kinanthropologica*, 53(1), 60–78. https://doi.org/10.14712/23366052.2017.5
- Hein, J. R., Evans, J., & Jones, P. (2008). Mobile methodologies: Theory, technology and practice. *Geography Compass*, 2(5), 1266–1285. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-8198.2008.00139.x
- Hemalatha, K. (2014). Sports meet for differently abled persons to be held in Chennai on Feb 22. *The Times of India*. Retrieved 9 June 2020, from

  https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/chennai/Sports-meet-for-differently-abled-persons-to-be-held-in-Chennai-on-Feb-22/articleshow/30577974.cms.
- Hsieh, K., Hilgenkamp, T. I. M., Murthy, S., Heller, T., & Rimmer, J. H. (2017). Low levels of physical activity and sedentary behavior in adults with intellectual disabilities.
   International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 14(12).
   https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14121503
- Hughes, B., & Paterson, K. (1997). The social model of disability and the disappearing body:

  Towards a sociology of impairment. *Disability & Society*, *12*(3), 325–340.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599727209">https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599727209</a>

- Jaarsma, E. A., & Smith, B. (2018). Promoting physical activity for disabled people who are ready to become physically active: A systematic review. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, *37*, 205–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2017.08.010
- Jahoda, A., & Markova, I. (2004). Coping with social stigma: People with intellectual disabilities moving from institutions and family home. *Journal of intellectual disability* research, 48(8), 719-729. https://doi-org.proxy3.library.mcgill.ca/10.1111/j.1365-2788.2003.00561.x
- Jayachandran, S. (2015). The roots of gender inequality in developing countries. *Annual Review of Economics*, 7(1), 63–88. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-economics-080614-115404
- Jose, K. A., Blizzard, L., Dwyer, T., McKercher, C., & Venn, A. J. (2011). Childhood and adolescent predictors of leisure time physical activity during the transition from adolescence to adulthood: A population based cohort study. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 8(1), 54. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-8-54
- Kassah, B. L. L., Kassah, A. K., & Agbota, T. K. (2014). Abuse of physically disabled women in Ghana: Its emotional consequences and coping strategies. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 36(8), 665–671. https://doi.org/10.3109/09638288.2013.808272
- Keysor, J. (2003). Does late-life physical activity or exercise prevent or minimize disablement?

  A critical review of the scientific evidence. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*,

  25(3), 129–136. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0749-3797(03)00176-4
- Kiani, S. (2009). Women with disabilities in the North West province of Cameroon: Resilient and deserving of greater attention. *Disability & Society*, *24*(4), 517–531. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687590902879205

- Kim, J. W., Oh, M. H., & Chung, H. (2013). Disabled people of activities of daily living and quality of life relationship. *The Journal of the Korea Institute of Electronic* Communication Sciences, 8(1), 173-180. https://doi.org/10.13067/JKIECS.2013.8.1.173
- Kothari, M., Karmali, S., & Chaudhry, S. (2006). *The Human Right to Adequate Housing and Land*. National Human Rights Commission, 101.
- Kruk, J. (2009). Physical Activity and Health. *Asian Pacific Journal for Cancer Prevention*, 10, 721-728.
- Kumaran, K. (2011). Role of self-help groups in promoting inclusion and rights of persons with disabilities. *Disability, CBR & Inclusive Development*. 22. 10.5463/dcid.v22i2.78.
- Lante, K. A., Walkley, J. W., Gamble, M., & Vassos, M. V. (2011). An initial evaluation of a long-term, sustainable, integrated community-based physical activity program for adults with intellectual disability. *Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability*, *36*(3), 197–206. https://doi.org/10.3109/13668250.2011.593163
- Legg, D., & Steadward, R. (2011). The Paralympic Games and 60 years of change (1948–2008):

  Unification and restructuring from a disability and medical model to sport-based competition. *Sport in Society*, *14*(9), 1099–1115.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.2011.614767
- Leroux, J. S., Moore, S., & Dubé, L. (2013). Beyond the "I" in the obesity epidemic: A review of social relational and network interventions on obesity. *Journal of Obesity*, 20(13), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/348249
- Lieblich, A., Tuval-Mashiach, R., & Zilber, T. (1998). Narrative Research: Reading, Analysis, and Interpretation. SAGE.

- Lincoln, Y. S., & Denzin, N. K. (2003). Turning points in qualitative research: Tying knots in a handkerchief. AltaMira Press.
- Lincoln, Y. S., Lynham, S. A., & Guba, E. G. (2011). Paradigmatic controversies, contradictions, and emerging confluences, revisited. *The Sage Handbook Of Qualitative Research*, *4*, 97-128.
- Mäkelä S, Aaltonen, S., Korhonen, T., Rose, R. J., & Kaprio, J. (2017). Diversity of leisure-time sport activities in adolescence as a predictor of leisure-time physical activity in adulthood. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, *27*(12), 1902–1912. https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12837
- Marks, D. (1997). Models of disability. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, *19*(3), 85–91. https://doi.org/10.3109/09638289709166831
- Martin Ginis, K. A., & Hicks, A. L. (2007). Considerations for the development of a physical activity guide for Canadians with physical disabilities. *Applied Physiology, Nutrition, and Metabolism*, 32(S2E), S135–S147. https://doi.org/10.1139/H07-108
- Martin, J. J. (2013). Benefits and barriers to physical activity for individuals with disabilities: A social-relational model of disability perspective. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, *35*(24), 2030–2037. https://doi.org/10.3109/09638288.2013.802377
- Maya Dhungana, B. (2006). The lives of disabled women in Nepal: Vulnerability without support. *Disability & Society*, 21(2), 133–146. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687590500498051
- Maykut, P. S., & Morehouse, R. (1994). *Beginning Qualitative Research: A Philosophic and Practical Guide*. Psychology Press.

- Mintel Press Team (2019, July 2). 64% of Indians say they don't exercise. Mintel. Retrieved 18 February 2020, from https://www.mintel.com/press-centre/social-and-lifestyle/64-of-indians-say-they-dont-exercise.
- McConkey, R., Dowling, S., Hassan, D., & Menke, S. (2013). Promoting social inclusion through Unified Sports for youth with intellectual disabilities: A five-nation study. 

  \*Journal of Intellectual Disability Research\*, 57(10), 923–935.\*

  https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2788.2012.01587.x
- McDonald, K. E., Keys, C. B., & Balcazar, F. E. (2007). Disability, race/ethnicity and gender:

  Themes of cultural oppression, acts of individual resistance. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, *39*(1–2), 145–161. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10464-007-9094-3
- Meekosha, H., & Shuttleworth, R. (2009). What's so 'critical' about critical disability studies?

  \*\*Australian Journal of Human Rights, 15(1), 47–75.\*\*

  https://doi.org/10.1080/1323238X.2009.11910861
- Mehrotra, N. (2013). Disability, gender and caste intersections in Indian economy. In S. N. Barnartt & B. M. Altman (Eds.), *Research in Social Science and Disability* (Vol. 7, pp. 295–324). Emerald Group Publishing Limited. https://doi.org/10.1108/S1479-3547(2013)0000007013
- Mehrotra, N. (2008). Women and disability management in rural Haryana, India. *Asia Pacific Disability Rehabilitation Journal*, *19*(1), 38-49. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Nilika\_Mehrotra/publication/228497885\_Women\_ and\_disability\_management\_in\_rural\_Haryana\_India/links/55f0612608aef559dc46c91f/ Women-and-disability-management-in-rural-Haryana-India.pdf

- Mitra, S., Posarac, A., & Vick, B. (2013). Disability and poverty in developing countries: A multidimensional study. *World Development*, *41*, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2012.05.024
- Mookerjee, S. (2019). Gender-neutral inheritance laws, family structure, and women's status in India. *The World Bank Economic Review*, *33*(2), 498–515. https://doi.org/10.1093/wber/lhx004
- Morrisson, C., & Jütting, J. P. (2005). Women's discrimination in developing countries: A new data set for better policies. *World Development*, *33*(7), 1065–1081. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2005.04.002
- Murrock, C. J., & Graor, C. H. (2014). Effects of dance on depression, physical function, and disability in underserved adults. *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity*, 22(3), 380–385. https://doi.org/10.1123/JAPA.2013-0003
- Murtagh, K. N., & Hubert, H. B. (2004). Gender differences in physical disability among an elderly cohort. *American Journal of Public Health*, *94*(8), 1406–1411. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.94.8.1406
- Muthukrishna, N., Sokoyo, G., & Moodley, S. (2009). Gender And Disability: An Intersectional Analysis Of Experiences Of Ten Disabled Women In Kwazu-Natal. *Gender and Behaviour*, 7(1). https://doi.org/10.4314/gab.v7i1.45046
- Nario-Redmond, M. R. (2010). Cultural stereotypes of disabled and non-disabled men and women: Consensus for global category representations and diagnostic domains. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 49(3), 471–488. https://doi.org/10.1348/014466609X468411

- Netz, Y., Wu, M.-J., Becker, B. J., & Tenenbaum, G. (2005). Physical activity and psychological well-being in advanced age: A meta-analysis of intervention studies. *Psychology and Aging*, 20(2), 272–284. https://doi.org/10.1037/0882-7974.20.2.272
- Nosek, M. A., Hughes, R. B., Robinson-Whelen, S., Taylor, H. B., & Howland, C. A. (2006).

  Physical activity and nutritional behaviors of women with physical disabilities: Physical, psychological, social, and environmental influences. *Women's Health Issues*, *16*(6), 323–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2006.08.002
- Nosek, M. A., Robinson-Whelen, S., Hughes, R. B., Petersen, N. J., Taylor, H. B., Byrne, M. M., & Morgan, R. (2008). Overweight and obesity in women with physical disabilities:

  Associations with demographic and disability characteristics and secondary conditions.

  Disability and Health Journal, 1(2), 89–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2008.01.003
- Obst, P., & Stafurik, J. (2010). Online we are all able bodied: Online psychological sense of community and social support found through membership of disability-specific websites promotes well-being for people living with a physical disability. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 20(6), 525–531. https://doi.org/10.1002/casp.1067
- Okoye, U. O. (2010). Support systems and coping strategies available to physically challenged students in University of Nigeria, Nsukka. *Educational Research*, 1(11), 666-671.
- Olander, E. K., Fletcher, H., Williams, S., Atkinson, L., Turner, A., & French, D. P. (2013).

  What are the most effective techniques in changing obese individuals' physical activity self-efficacy and behaviour: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 10(1), 29.

  https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-10-29
- Oliver, Michael. (1990). The politics of disablement. Palgrave Macmillan.

- Oliver, Michael. (1995). *Understanding Disability: From Theory to Practice*. Macmillan International Higher Education.
- Oliver, Mike. (2013). The social model of disability: Thirty years on. *Disability & Society*, 28(7), 1024–1026. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2013.818773
- Oliver, Mike, & Barnes, C. (2010). Disability studies, disabled people and the struggle for inclusion. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, *31*(5), 547–560. https://doi.org/10.1080/01425692.2010.500088
- O'Neill, M., Roberts, B., & Sparkes, A. (2014). *Advances in Biographical Methods: Creative Applications*. Routledge.
- Owens, J. (2015). Exploring the critiques of the social model of disability: The transformative possibility of Arendt's notion of power. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, *37*(3), 385–403. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.12199
- Padgett, D. K. (2016). Qualitative Methods in Social Work Research. SAGE Publications.
- Page, S. J., O'Connor, E., & Peterson, K. (2001). Leaving the disability ghetto: A qualitative study of factors underlying achievement motivation among athletes with disabilities.
  Journal of Sport and Social Issues, 25(1), 40–55.
  https://doi.org/10.1177/0193723501251004
- Pal, G. C. (2011). Disability, intersectionality and deprivation: An excluded agenda. *Psychology and Developing Societies*. https://journals-sagepubcom.proxy3.library.mcgill.ca/doi/10.1177/097133361102300202
- Palmer, M., & Harley, D. (2012). Models and measurement in disability: An international review. *Health Policy and Planning*, *27*(5), 357–364. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czr047

- Pandey, V. (2012, September). Will Paralympics change attitudes to India's disabled?. BBC

  News. Retrieved 22 November 2019, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india19541955.
- Papathomas, A., Williams, T. L., & Smith, B. (2015). Understanding physical activity participation in spinal cord injured populations: Three narrative types for consideration.

  \*International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being, 10(1), 27295.\*

  https://doi.org/10.3402/qhw.v10.27295
- Parker, M. G., & Yau, M. K. (2012). Sexuality, identity and women with spinal cord injury. Sexuality and Disability, 30(1), 15–27. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11195-011-9222-8
- Parnes, P. & Hashemi, G. (2007). Sport as a means to foster inclusion, health and well-being of people with disabilities. *Literature Reviews on Sport for Development and Peace*, 124.
- Patterson, I., & Pegg, S. (2009). Serious leisure and people with intellectual disabilities: Benefits and opportunities. *Leisure Studies*, *28*(4), 387–402. https://doi.org/10.1080/02614360903071688
- Pérez, A. M. (2006). doing qualitative research with migrants as a native citizen: Reflections from Spain. *Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 7(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-7.3.135
- Perrier, M.-J., Smith, B. M., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2013). Narrative environments and the capacity of disability narratives to motivate leisure-time physical activity among individuals with spinal cord injury. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, *35*(24), 2089–2096. https://doi.org/10.3109/09638288.2013.821179

- Perrier, M.-J., Strachan, S. M., Smith, B., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2014). Narratives of athletic identity after acquiring a permanent physical disability. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 31(2), 106–124. https://doi.org/10.1123/apaq.2012-0076
- Perrier, M.-J., Sweet, S. N., Strachan, S. M., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2012). I act, therefore I am: Athletic identity and the health action process approach predict sport participation among individuals with acquired physical disabilities. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 13(6), 713–720. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2012.04.011
- Phillips, P., Rowe, K., Brown, H., & Grogger, H. (2018). *Office for women in sport and recreation: Diversity and inclusion forums*. Deakin University.
- Phoenix, C., Smith, B., & Sparkes, A. C. (2010). Narrative analysis in aging studies: A typology for consideration. *Journal of Aging Studies*, *24*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2008.06.003
- Phoenix, C., & Sparkes, A. C. (2007). Sporting bodies, ageing, narrative mapping and young team athletes: An analysis of possible selves. *Sport, Education and Society*, *12*(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/13573320601081468
- Polkinghorne, D. E. (1995). Narrative configuration in qualitative analysis. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 8(1), 5–23. https://doi.org/10.1080/0951839950080103
- Rao, L. G. (2008). Education of persons with intellectual disabilities in India. *Salud Pública de México*, *50*, s205–s212. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0036-36342008000800014
- Reese, G., Berthold, A., & Steffens, M. C. (2012). We are the world and they are not:

  Prototypicality for the world community, legitimacy, and responses to global inequality.

  Political Psychology, 33(5), 683–700. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9221.2012.00892.x

- Reeve, D. (2004). Psycho-emotional dimensions of disability and the social model. *Implementing* the social model of disability: Theory and research, pp. 83-100.
- Reindal, S. M. (2008). A social relational model of disability: A theoretical framework for special needs education? *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 23(2), 135–146. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856250801947812
- Reiter, S. (2008). Disability across the globe: In or out of the mainstream? Lessons from research on disability and development cooperation. Leeds: The Disability Press, 2006, 210 pp., ISBN 0954902629. *International Sociology*, 23(2), 300-303.
- Reynolds, F., & Prior, S. (2003). 'A lifestyle coat-hanger': A phenomenological study of the meanings of artwork for women coping with chronic illness and disability. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, *25*(14), 785–794. https://doi.org/10.1080/0963828031000093486
- Richardson, E. V., Papathomas, A., Smith, B., & Goosey-Tolfrey, V. L. (2017). The psychosocial impact of wheelchair tennis on participants from developing countries.

  \*Disability and Rehabilitation, 39(2), 193–200.

  https://doi.org/10.3109/09638288.2015.1073372
- Richardson, E. V., Smith, B., & Papathomas, A. (2017). Collective stories of exercise: Making sense of gym experiences with disabled peers. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 34(3), 276–294. https://doi.org/10.1123/apaq.2016-0126
- Riessman, C. K. (2008). Narrative Methods for the Human Sciences. SAGE.
- Rimmer, J. A., & Rowland, J. L. (2008). Physical activity for youth with disabilities: A critical need in an underserved population. *Developmental Neurorehabilitation*, *11*(2), 141–148. https://doi.org/10.1080/17518420701688649

- Rimmer, J. H. (2006). Use of the ICF in identifying factors that impact participation in physical activity/rehabilitation among people with disabilities. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 28(17), 1087–1095. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638280500493860
- Rimmer, J. H., Rubin, S. S., & Braddock, D. (2000). Barriers to exercise in African American women with physical disabilities. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*, 81(2), 182–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0003-9993(00)90138-2
- Robertson-Wilson, J., J. Baker, E. Derbinshyre, and J. Côté. (2003). Childhood sport involvement in active and inactive adult females. *Avante*, 9(1), 1-8.
- Sabatello, M., & Schulze, M. (2013). *Human Rights and Disability Advocacy*. University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Sang, K. J. C., Richards, J., & Marks, A. (2016). Gender and Disability in Male-Dominated

  Occupations: A Social Relational Model. *Gender, Work & Organization*, 23(6), 566–581.

  https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12143
- Schinke, R. J., & McGannon, K. R. (2014). *The psychology of sub-culture in sport and physical activity: Critical perspectives*. Taylor & Francis Group.

  http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/mcgill/detail.action?docID=1770548
- Schwandt, T. A. (1997). *Qualitative inquiry: A dictionary of terms* (pp. xxiv, 183). SAGE Publications, Inc.
- SDP IWG (Sport For Development And Peace International Working Group) (2007). From the field: Sport for development and peace in action. Toronto (Canada): Right to Play
- SDP IWG (Sport For Development And Peace International Working Group). (2008).

  Harnessing the power of sport for development and peace: Recommendations to governments.

- [http://www.un.org/wcm/webdav/site/sport/shared/sport/pdfs/Final%20SFDP% 20IWG%20Report.pdf]. Retrieved on 07 May 2019.
- Seth, N., & Dhillon, M. (2019). Intersections of disability and gender in sports: Experiences of Indian female athletes. *Disability, CBR & Inclusive Development*, 30(3), 65–81. https://doi.org/10.5463/dcid.v30i3.857
- Shapiro, D. R., & Martin, J. J. (2010). Multidimensional physical self-concept of athletes with physical disabilities. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, *27*(4), 294–307. https://doi.org/10.1123/apaq.27.4.294
- Shenoy, K. (2013). Marketing plan to adopt in order to increase participation in the para-sports with reference to the Paralympic committee of India. (Unpublished master's thesis).

  Cardiff Metropolitan University.
- Sherry, E., & Rowe, K. (2020). Developing sport for women and girls. Routledge.
- Shields, N., & Synnot, A. (2016). Perceived barriers and facilitators to participation in physical activity for children with disability: A qualitative study. *BMC Pediatrics*, *16*(1), 9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-016-0544-7
- Shirazipour, C. H., Aiken, A. B., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2018). Exploring strategies used to deliver physical activity experiences to Veterans with a physical disability. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 40(26), 3198–3205. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1377297
- Shirazipour, C. H., Evans, M. B., Caddick, N., Smith, B., Aiken, A. B., Martin Ginis, K. A., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2017). Quality participation experiences in the physical activity domain: Perspectives of veterans with a physical disability. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 29, 40–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2016.11.007

- Shirazipour, C. H., Evans, M. B., Leo, J., Lithopoulos, A., Ginis, K. A. M., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2020). Program conditions that foster quality physical activity participation experiences for people with a physical disability: A systematic review. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, *42*(2), 147–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2018.1494215
- Shyman, E. (2016). The reinforcement of ableism: Normality, the medical model of disability, and humanism in applied behavior analysis and ASD. *Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities*, *54*(5), 366–376. https://doi.org/10.1352/1934-9556-54.5.366
- Smith, B., & Sparkes, A. C. (2012). Narrative analysis in sport and physical culture. In K. Young & M. Atkinson (Eds.), *Qualitative research on sport and physical culture* (pp. 81-101). Bingley, UK: Emerald Press.
- Smith, B. (2013). Sporting spinal cord injuries, social relations, and rehabilitation narratives: An ethnographic creative non-fiction of becoming disabled through sport. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, 30(2), 132–152. https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.30.2.132
- Smith, B., & Bundon, A. (2018). Disability models: Explaining and understanding disability sport in different ways. In I. Brittain & A. Beacom (Eds.), *The Palgrave Handbook of Paralympic Studies* (pp. 15–34). Palgrave Macmillan UK. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-47901-3">https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-47901-3</a> 2
- Smith, B., & Sparkes, A. C. (2008). Narrative and its potential contribution to disability studies.

  \*Disability & Society, 23(1), 17–28. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687590701725542
- Smith, B., Tomasone, J. R., Latimer-Cheung, A. E., & Martin Ginis, K. A. (20140818).

  Narrative as a knowledge translation tool for facilitating impact: Translating physical activity knowledge to disabled people and health professionals. *Health Psychology*, 34(4), 303. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000113

- Smith, E., Murray, S. F., Yousafzai, A. K., & Kasonka, L. (2004). Barriers to accessing safe motherhood and reproductive health services: The situation of women with disabilities in Lusaka, Zambia. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 26(2), 121–127.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/09638280310001629651
- Soldatic, K., & Johnson, K. (2019). *Global perspectives on disability activism and advocacy:*Our way. Routledge.
- Sparkes, A. C., & Smith, B. (2003). Men, sport, spinal cord injury and narrative time. *Qualitative Research*, 3(3), 295–320. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794103033002
- Sparkes, A. C., & Smith, B. (2009). Judging the quality of qualitative inquiry: Criteriology and Relativism in action. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, *10*, 491- 497. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2009.02.006
- Sparkes, A. C., & Smith, B. (2013). *Qualitative Research Methods in Sport, Exercise and Health: From Process to Product*. Routledge.
- Spencer-Cavaliere, N., & Peers, D. (2011). "What's the difference?" Women's wheelchair basketball, reverse integration, and the question(ing) of disability. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 28(4), 291–309. https://doi.org/10.1123/apaq.28.4.291
- Stănescu, R. (2014). Wheelchair tennis An opportunity for social integration of the people with disabilities. *Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *149*, 906–910. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.08.281
- Stapleton, J. N., Mack, D. E., & Ginis, K. A. M. (2017). Social influence, physical activity, and social cognitions among adults with physical disability: A meta-analysis. *Kinesiology Review*, *6*(3), 271–285. https://doi.org/10.1123/kr.2016-0002

- Stewart Williams, J., Norström, F., & Ng, N. (2017). Disability and ageing in China and India –

  Decomposing the effects of gender and residence. Results from the WHO study on global ageing and adult health (SAGE). *BMC Geriatrics*, *17*(1), 197.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-017-0589-y">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-017-0589-y</a>
- Stone, R. C., Sweet, S. N., Perrier, M. J., MacDonald, T., Ginis, K. A. M., & Latimer-Cheung,
  A. E. (2019). Exploring stereotypes of athletes with a disability: a behaviors from intergroup affect and stereotypes map comparison. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 36(3), 339-358. https://doi.org/10.1123/apaq.2018-0066
- Sweet, S. N., Martin Ginis, K. A., & Latimer-Cheung, A. E. (2012). Examining physical activity trajectories for people with spinal cord injury. *Health Psychology*, *31*(6), 728–732. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0027795
- Taub, D. E., Fanflik, P. L., & McLorg, P. A. (2003). Body image among women with physical disabilities: Internalization of norms and reactions to nonconformity. *Sociological Focus*, 36(2), 159–176. https://doi.org/10.1080/00380237.2003.10570722
- Taub, D. E., McLorg, P. A., & Fanflik, P. L. (2004). Stigma management strategies among women with physical disabilities: Contrasting approaches of downplaying or claiming a disability status. *Deviant Behavior*, 25(2), 169–190.
   https://doi.org/10.1080/01639620490269012
- Teixeira, P. J., Carraça, E. V., Markland, D., Silva, M. N., & Ryan, R. M. (2012). Exercise, physical activity, and self-determination theory: A systematic review. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, 9(1), 78. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5868-9-78

- Terzi, L. (2004). The social model of disability: A philosophical critique. *Journal of Applied Philosophy*, 21(2), 141–157. JSTOR. https://doi-org.proxy3.library.mcgill.ca/10.1111/j.0264-3758.2004.00269.x
- Thomas, C. (1999). Female forms: Experiencing and understanding disability. McGraw-Hill Education (UK).
- Thomas, C. (2004). Rescuing a social relational understanding of disability. *Scandinavian Journal of Disability Research*, 6(1), 22–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/15017410409512637
- Thomas, C. (2007). Sociologies of disability and illness: Contested ideas in disability studies and medical sociology. Macmillan International Higher Education.
- Thomas, M., Thomas, M. J., (2002). Status of women with disabilities in south Asia. In selected readings in community based rehabilitation, series 2. *Disability and Rehabilitation Issues in South Asia, Action for Disability*. 11(1): 27-31.
- Thomas, M., & Thomas, M. J. (2005). Self-help groups as a tool for economic empowerment of persons with disability. *Asia Pacific Disability Rehabilitation Journal*. 12(1): 73-78.
- Tomasone, J. R., Arbour-Nicitopoulos, K. P., Pila, E., Lamontagne, M.-E., Cummings, I., Latimer-Cheung, A. E., & Routhier, F. (2017). Exploring end user adoption and maintenance of a telephone-based physical activity counseling service for individuals with physical disabilities using the Theoretical Domains Framework. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 39(13), 1332–1340. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2016.1193231
- Townsend, R. C., Cushion, C. J., & Smith, B. (2018). A social relational analysis of an impairment-specific mode of disability coach education. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 10(3), 346–361. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2017.1407355

- Traustadóttir, R. (2006). Disability and gender: Introduction to the special issue. *Scandinavian Journal of Disability Research*, 8(2-3), 81-84.
- Tregaskis, C. (2004). Applying the social model in practice: Some lessons from countryside recreation. *Disability & Society*, *19*(6), 601–611. https://doi.org/10.1080/0968759042000252524
- Tuomi, M. T., Lehtomäki, E., & Matonya, M. (2015). As capable as other students: Tanzanian women with disabilities in higher education. *International Journal of Disability,*Development and Education, 62(2), 202–214.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/1034912X.2014.998178
- Turnnidge, J., Vierimaa, M., & Coté, J. (2012). An in-depth investigation of a model sport program for athletes with a physical disability. *Psychology*, 03(12), 1131–1141. https://doi.org/10.4236/psych.2012.312A167
- United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (UNDESA). (2018). *Realization of the sustainable development goals by, for and with persons with disabilities*. UN Flagship Report on Disability and Development. Retrieved 10 March 2020 from <a href="https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/wp-content/uploads/sites/15/2018/12/UN-Flagship-Report-Disability.pdf">https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/wp-content/uploads/sites/15/2018/12/UN-Flagship-Report-Disability.pdf</a>
- United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Disability in Asia and the Pacific (UNESCAP). (2017). *The facts 2017 midpoint review edition*. Retrieved 6 January 2020 from https://www.unescap.org/resources/disability-asia-and-pacific-facts-%E2%80%93-2017-midpoint-review-edition.
- United States Aid for International Development (USAID). (2012). Gender equality & women's empowerment (GEWE): *Statistics on women with disabilities and international*

- development. available at: https://2012-
- 2017.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1865/GenderEqualityPolicy\_0.pdf [accessed 16 November 2018]
- Valentine, C. (2007). Methodological Reflections: Attending and tending to the role of the researcher in the construction of bereavement narratives. *Qualitative Social Work*, 6(2), 159–176. https://doi.org/10.1177/1473325007077237
- Van Rooy, G., Amadhila, E. M., Mufune, P., Swartz, L., Mannan, H., & MacLachlan, M. (2012).
  Perceived barriers to accessing health services among people with disabilities in rural northern Namibia. *Disability & Society*, 27(6), 761–775.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2012.686877
- Vries, N. de, Ravensberg, C. van, Hobbelen, J. S., Rikkert, M. O., Staal, J. B., & Sanden, M. N. der. (2012). Effects of physical exercise therapy on mobility, physical functioning, physical activity and quality of life in community-dwelling older adults with impaired mobility, physical disability and/or multi-morbidity: A meta-analysis. *Database of Abstracts of Reviews of Effects (DARE): Quality-assessed review*. Centre for reviews and dissemination. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK91280/
- Waldrop, J., & Stern, S. M. (2003). *Disability status, 2000*. U.S. Department of Commerce, Economics and Statistics Administration, U.S. Census Bureau.
- Wheelchair Basketball Canada (2010). *Bridging The Gap Wheelchair Basketball Canada*.

  Retrieved 9 June 2020, from https://www.wheelchairbasketball.ca/programs/bridging-the-gap/.
- Wilson-Kovacs, D., Ryan, M. K., Haslam, S. A., & Rabinovich, A. (2008). 'Just because you can get a wheelchair in the building doesn't necessarily mean that you can still participate':

- Barriers to the career advancement of disabled professionals. *Disability & Society*, 23(7), 705–717. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687590802469198
- Wisdom, J. P., McGee, M. G., Horner-Johnson, W., Michael, Y. L., Adams, E., & Berlin, M. (2010). Health disparities between women with and without disabilities: A review of the research. *Social Work in Public Health*, *25*(3–4), 368–386. https://doi.org/10.1080/1937191090324
- World Bank Group. (2016). *Annual Report 2016*. Retrieved 19 June, 2020 from http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/596391540568499043/worldbankannualreport2016.pd
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2011). *World report on disability: Summary,*WHO/NMH/VIP/11.01, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/50854a322.html
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2018). World health statistics 2018: Monitoring health for the SDGs. Retrieved 19 June 2020, from <a href="https://www.who.int/gho/publications/world\_health\_statistics/2018/en/">https://www.who.int/gho/publications/world\_health\_statistics/2018/en/</a>
- World Health Organization. Regional Office for South-East Asia. (2018). *Status report on physical activity and health in the South-East Asia Region: July 2018*. World Health Organization. Regional Office for South-East Asia. Retrieved 19 June 2020 from <a href="https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/274308">https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/274308</a>.
- Yoshida, K. K., Odette, F., Hardie, S., Willis, H., & Bunch, M. (2009). Women living with disabilities and their experiences and issues related to the context and complexities of leaving abusive situations. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, *31*(22), 1843-1852.

### **Appendices**

#### APPENDIX A

#### Recruitment

(The principle researcher will verbally approach the potential participants in a regional Indian language)

My name is Natasha, from McGill University in Canada. I am an international graduate student at McGill. I am currently working on my Master's thesis which is about exploring the experiences of Indian women living with physical disability and what role sport/physical activity participation has played in these life experiences.

This project will help me understand the living experiences of Indian women with physical disabilities. We are looking to recruit up to 12 participants. Accepting to be in this project means that you will be telling me your life story and sharing your experiences as an Indian woman with physical disabilities. This study involves conversations as you transit one place (for example, your home) and to an activity (i.e., physical activity) to another. As we commute, I will ask you questions about your experience of living with a physical disability, how it has impacted your daily and social life and whether participating in a physical activity program has helped you or not. I will travel with you to the activity and observe your physical activity/sport participation to understand social interactions and your participation in the activity. I will follow that up with an interview, summarizing what you felt and have done throughout the day. After one week, I will come back to conduct a group discussion with you and other women with similar conditions, where you'll will talk about your unique experiences with disability, the social and cultural stigmas and the role that physical activity has/not played in your life. I will take some handwritten notes to record your answers as well as use an audio recorder to make sure I don't miss out on what you say. I will also be taking pictures on my phone during the go along interviews to capture the surroundings, what we see in the public places and during the physical activity, at the organization. You have the right to refuse to be photographed or can indicate whether you prefer only pictures of the surroundings to be taken in the written consent form. These photographs will only be used by the researcher during the analysis for the study and will not be published on any platform.

Do you have any questions or any concerns?

Are you willing to participate in this project? If so, we can review this written consent form.

If no, thank you very much for your time.

APPENDIX B

#### **Interview Guide**

**Purpose**: To explore the life experiences and physical activity participation of Indian women with physical disabilities.

#### Questions:

#### Pre-commute:

- 1. How would you describe yourself as an individual? What would your family/friends/peers /colleagues have to say about you?
- 2. Describe for me your current life situation, and what your life experiences living with a physical disability have been.
- 3. Describe for me your physical activity participation: type, duration, frequency. (Probe: where are we going today and what activity will you engage in?)

### During commute:

- 1. What are some of the day to day activities you undertake which require you to move around /commute?
- 2. Let us take today for example. How and when did you decide on the mode of commute. What other ways have you tried or considered?
- 3. Talk me through how you navigated this space? What were some of the considerations you made while making this movement/commute choice? What are the specific concerns or challenges you face?
- 4. Note: Interviewer will also probe questions as per her observation during the go along interview and thus will vary between participants based on her observations.

#### Post observation:

- 1. How would you describe the activities of the last one hour? What were the highlights of today's session for you?
- 2. What were your expectations/goals for today? What made you achieve them or prohibited you to achieve them?
- 3. Overall, how (if at all) do you believe participating in these activities has helped/changed/impacted you?

RER#

#### APPENDIX C

## **Participant Consent Form**

TCLDII _	511	0517	 _	

(This consent form will be translated into a regional Indian language by the principal investigator.)

514-0519

**Researcher:** Natasha Kaushik, MSc, McGill University, Department of Kinesiology and Physical Education, 514-217-8690; natasha.kaushik@mail.mcgill.ca

Supervisor: Shane N. Sweet, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Kinesiology and Physical Education, McGill University, 514-398-4184 ext. 09903; <a href="mailto:shane.sweet@mcgill.ca">shane.sweet@mcgill.ca</a>

*Title of Project:* Decoding the role of gender and physical activity among women with physical disabilities in India.

**Sponsor(s):** Start-up funds from the Center for Interdisciplinary Research in Rehabilitation of Greater Montreal

## Purpose of the Study:

As a researcher working in the area of health promotion, I am looking to understand and improve the life experiences of women with physical disabilities. This study aims at exploring the sociocultural factors and physical activity/sport participation of Indian women with physical disabilities.

### Study Procedures:

Participating in this study will involve the following steps:

- 1. We will begin with a preliminary interview at your home, which will be an introduction and we will discuss your life experiences.
- 2. I will then accompany you as you commute from home (or a convenient public place) to the place of your activity and have a conversation with you to understand how you navigate public spaces. You will talk about what your life experiences have been as a woman with a physical disability in India. With your consent, she will also be taking photos of the surroundings and environment around you to understand and capture the experiences. These photographs will not be published on any platform and will only be taken once you consent.
- 3. On reaching the place of your activity, I will observe your physical activities at the community center to understand how you navigate the physical and social environment.
- 4. We will end with a follow up interview, summarizing what we have spoken of and learnt throughout the course of the day.
- 5. A week later, you will be invited to focus group discussions, along with other women with physical disability. You will discuss your experiences around physical activity and sport participation, including not actively engaging in those types of activities. The

interviews and focus groups will be audio recorded so that I can re-listen, transcribe them, and analyze the interviews/focus groups.

## Voluntary Participation:

Your participation in this study is voluntary. You may refuse to participate in any parts of the study, you may decline to answer any question, and you may withdraw from participating in the study at any time, for any reason. If you decide to withdraw from participating in this study any information you provided will be destroyed, unless you give permission otherwise.

#### Potential Risks:

There are no anticipated harms or risks associated with the participating in this study. You may bring up some sensitive topics during the interview (e.g., mental health), but these types of issues are not the purpose of the interview. If you feel you need to or want to discuss these types of issues with a professional, N Kaushik will refer you to the appropriate health professional.

## Potential Benefits:

Participating in the study might not benefit you directly, but it will help N Kaushik to better understand your life experiences with physical disability. This information could then lay the foundation for implementing improved recreation and physical activity programs for women with physical disabilities in India.

## Confidentiality:

Any information that is obtained in connection with this study and that can be identified in connection with you, the participant, will remain confidential and will be not be disclosed. You will be assigned a pseudonym (i.e., a fake name) to ensure your confidentiality. All of your data will be referred by the pseudonym. Any identifiable information disclosed during the interviews (e.g., names, locations) will be removed from the transcripts. The pictures that have been taken during the course of the interviews and at the community organization will be used strictly for data analysis and will not be published anywhere. You have the right to choose whether you are comfortable being photographed or would like only pictures of the surroundings to be taken. Only N Kaushik is named at the beginning of the consent form and she will have access to the identifiable data. Copies of the audio recordings and photos will be stored on N Kaushik's individual computer. The computer is password-protected, and the recordings will be encrypted. She will use the recordings, transcripts and photos to analyze the data, write scientific articles and share the results in presentations or community partners. Your name will never be disclosed in any of these publications or presentations. The pictures will not be published or shown anywhere. Only general findings will be presented.

### Honoraria:

Each participant will be given a cash compensation of 1500 rupees for their participation in the interviews. They will be provided an additional 500 rupees if they choose to participate in the focus group discussions.

**Questions:** If you have any questions or would like clarifications about the study, please contact Natasha Kaushik, the researcher of the study.

Natasha Kaushik, McGill University, Department of Kinesiology and Physical Education, 514-398-4184 (extension 0481); <a href="mailto:natasha.kaushik@mail.mcgill.ca">natasha.kaushik@mail.mcgill.ca</a>
Shane N. Sweet, McGill University, Department of Kinesiology and Physical Education, 514-398-4184 (extension 09903); <a href="mailto:Shane.Sweet@mail.mcgill.ca">Shane.Sweet@mail.mcgill.ca</a>

If you have any ethical concerns or complaints about your participation in this study, and want to speak with someone not on the research team, please contact the McGill Ethics Manager at (+1) 514-398-6831 or <a href="mailto:lynda.mcneil@mcgill.ca">lynda.mcneil@mcgill.ca</a>.

## Consent to participate

Please sign below if you have read the above information and consent to participate in this study. Agreeing to participate in this study does not waive any of your rights or release the researchers from their responsibilities. A copy of this consent form will be given to you and N Kaushik will keep a copy.

N Kaushik will be taking pictures of the surroundings and participants as part of the research project. These photos will not be published anywhere and will be strictly used for data analysis. Please check the box that you prefer:

<ol> <li>I consent to N Kaushik taking pictures of my</li> <li>I consent to N Kaushik taking pictures of my</li> <li>I do not consent to any pictures.</li> </ol>	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Participant's Name: (please print)	
Participant's Signature:	Date:
Interviewer's Signature:	Date:

PHYSICAL ACTIVITY IN INDIAN WOMEN WITH A DISABILITY

APPENDIX D

113

**Statement for Photography** 

Hello,

My name is Natasha Kaushik and I am a graduate student at McGill University, Canada. I am

conducting my research project on women with physical disabilities in India. For the purpose of

this project, I am taking pictures of the public spaces and surroundings, as part of my

interviewing process which will help me with my final data analysis. I have received the consent

of these participants to photograph them along with the surroundings. These pictures will not be

published on any platform and if you have been accidentally captured in these photos, your faces

will be blurred to protect your identity. If you have any questions or concerns regarding this, here

is my contact information.

Email: natasha.kaushik@mail.mcgill.ca

Phone: +1 (514) -217-8690

## APPENDIX E

## **Demographic Questionnaire**

<b>1.</b> A	Age (in years)	
2.	What is your current marital status?	
a.	Single/never married  Married	
b.		
c.	Separated/divorced Widowed	
e. f.	Other	
<b>4.</b> What	ow many? is your family type?  parent   Nuclear family (parents and children only)	Extended family
5.	Do you live in:	
a.	City	
b.	Suburban area	
c.	Rural community	
6.	What is your highest level of education?	
a.	No diploma or certificate	
b.	High school/Secondary school/12th Standard	
d.	Graduated from college (Bachelors)	
g.	Post graduate degree	
h. i.	Post graduate degree (professional) Other	

7. Are you currently employed? □ Yes □ No

# 8. If yes, what is your current profession?

For researchers use only

Participant pseudonym:

a.	Student	
b.	Government /Central government employee	
d.	Private company	
g.	Service industry	
h.	Homemaker	
i.	Other	
□ Rs. 3,0 □ Rs. 5,0 □ Rs. 7,0 □ Rs. 10 □ Rs. 20 □ Prefer	nan Rs. 3000 000 - 5,000 000 - 7,000 000 - 10,000 ,000 - 15,000 ,000 and above not to answer e of disability ation of disability (in years)	
12.	What do you rely on to help you move around?	
12. a.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	around?	